
MINUTES 

MONTANA SENATE 
53rd LEGISLATURE - SPECIAL SESSION 

COMMITTEE ON TAXATION 

Call to Order: By Senator Halligan, Chair, on December 2, 1993, 
at 8:16 a.m. 

ROLL CALL 

Members Present: 
Sen. Mike Halligan, Chair (D) 
Sen. Dorothy Eck, Vice Chair (D) 
Sen. Bob Brown (R) 
Sen. Steve Doherty (D) 
Sen. Delwyn Gage (R) 
Sen. Lorents Grosfield (R) 
Sen. John Harp (R) 
Sen. Spook Stang (D) 
Sen. Tom Towe (D) 
Sen. Fred Van Valkenburg (D) 
Sen. Bill Yellowtail (D) 

Members Excused: None. 

Members Absent: None. 

Staff Present: Jeff Martin, Legislative Council 
Beth Satre, Committee Secretary 

Please Note: These are summary minutes. Testimony and 
discussion are paraphrased and condensed. 

committee Business Summary: 
Hearing: SB 4, SB 18 

Executive Action: SB 4 

HEARING ON SB 4 

opening statement by Sponsor: 

Senator Towe, Senate District 36, noted that SB 4 had been 
requested by The Office of Budget and Programming Planning(BPP), 
the Departments of Commerce (DOC) and Revenue(DOR). To help 
explain the substance of SB 4, he passed out a chart of the Coal 
Severance Tax Income Flow (Exhibit #1) and said SB 4 addressed an 
interpretation error of legislation he had sponsored involving 
the Treasure state Endowment Fund. He explained that SB 4 had 
four major purposes. senator Towe said the original intent of 
the legislation was to provide that fifty percent of the Treasure 
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state Endowment Fund be immediately transferred to the permanent 
trust fund. According to senator Towe, the current statute can 
be understood to require that the money be held in the Treasure 
State Endowment Fund an entire year before it is transferred, an 
interpretation which substantially reduces the interest income on 
that money. He said SB 4 would clarify the statute and provide 
that fifty percent of the money go directly to the permanent 
trust fund and the other fifty percent go to the Treasure State 
Endowment Fund. 

senator Towe said the second purpose of SB 4 was to stipulate 
specifically that any money left after the available funds 
completed the coal severance tax income cycle be deposited into 
the permanent trust fund. He stated the Legislature had intended 
that any excess funds would flow directly into the permanent 
trust fund, but the statute did not clearly reflect that 
legislative intent. He noted that, as a result, the auditors 
have determined that those funds should be deposited into the 
Coal Tax Bond Fund and repeat the entire cycle. 

Thirdly, Senator Towe explained that SB 4 addressed a concern 
about the Clean Coal Technology Demonstration Fund which was 
established in order to obtain a federal grant from clean coal 
technology. He noted that Montana had not received that specific 
grant but the authorization "had been kept on the books" in case 
another opportunity presented itself to the State. He said SB 4 
would retain the authorization for the fund but provide that the 
money could be kept in the permanent trust fund and invested 
long-term. According to Senator Towe, without SB 4 the money 
would have to be moved into a separate account and could only be 
invested short-term or an arbitrage problem would arise. He 
explained that SB 4 would effectively allow the state to earn 
$2.1 million more in interest, and would provide about $1.5-$2 
million in "damage control" by eliminating the need for a 
different account. 

Lastly, Senator Towe said SB 4 would allow the transfer of monies 
into the Treasure State Endowment Fund to occur on a monthly 
instead of annual basis. He noted DOR could easily make those 
transfers every month and added it made sense to establish the 
statutory requirement that the money be deposited monthly instead 
of annually or "from time to time". He then handed out a set of 
amendments and explained that they would clarify SB 4 in 
accordance to his previous statements (Exhibit #2). 

Proponents' Testimony: 

steve Bender, Office of Budget Planning and Programming, handed 
out a summary of the four primary purposes of SB 4 addresses 
(Exhibit #3). He "briefly reiterated" those purposes and 
declared himself willing to answer any questions from the 
Committee. 
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Questions From committee Members and Responses: 

None. 

Closing by Sponsor: 

Senator Towe closed the hearing on SB 4. 

EXECUTIVE ACTION ON SB 4 

Motion/Vote: 

Senator Towe MOVED TO AMEND SB 4 (Exhibit #2). The MOTION 
CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 

Motion/Vote: 

Senator Towe MOVED SB 4 DO PASS AS AMENDED. The MOTION CARRIED 
UNANIMOUSLY. 

HEARING ON SB 18 

Before opening the hearing on SB 18, Chair Halligan turned the 
Committee over to Vice-Chair Eck who established an 80 minute 
limit for testimony presented on SB 18. She stated the time 
would be equally divided between opponents and proponents. 

Opening statement by Sponsor: 

Senator Halligan, Senate District 29, said his attendance at the 
recent National Conference of state Legislators (NCSL) and his 
experience on the Taxation Committee had caused his involvement 
with SB 18. He stated having witnessed the adoption of various 
incentives over the past 13 years and having those incentives 
placed in a national context by discussion at the NCSL made him 
realize it was time to reassess the tax incentives which Montana 
has granted to date. He explained that at the NCSL legislators 
from across the nation had expressed both their extreme 
displeasure that the current competition between states had 
created a condition of economic warfare between states and their 
extreme frustration with the relationship of cost and benefits 
the states actually receive as a result of some incentives. 

According to Senator Halligan, week-long discussion and 
deliberation at the NCSL resulted in a general agreement about 
those elements of tax incentive policies which were most 
effective and which would reduce the possibility of unfair 
competition between states. He then sketched out five NCSL 
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criteria for tax incentives: 1. General tax incentives do not 
work but targeted incentives do; 2. Incentives should not be 
given for activity already taking place; 3. In order to achieve a 
"level playing field" for existing businesses, environmental or 
other regulatory breaks should not be given to industry; 4. So 
that their effectiveness can be periodically evaluated, incentive 
policies should incorporate strict audit requirements and require 
legislative review; and 5. Incentives should be granted which 
provide jobs with higher than average weekly wages and health 
benefits, not retail and minimum wage positions. 

senator Halligan informed the Committee that SB 18 had been 
drafted in accordance with the NCSL criteria. He said the tax 
policy contained in SB 18 was specifically targeted to provide 
incentive for horizontal construction and secondary and tertiary 
production. He noted SB 18 would only provide incentives in 
those cases where new drilling, new economic investment, and new 
production occur. He added SB 18 would not grant any 
environmental or regulatory breaks to the oil industry. senator 
Halligan stressed that very strict audit requirements including a 
sunset provision were built into SB 18. He stated the sunset 
provision would require that the incentives be legislatively 
review and their effectiveness judged. According to senator 
Halligan, too many states have adopted incentives and never 
measured their effectiveness because neither the criteria nor the 
legislation necessary to effect such review were present. He 
noted that many of the jobs SB 18 would help to create would pay 
higher than average wages. 

senator Halligan admitted that SB 18 would require the 
Legislature to trust the oil industry to a certain extent. He 
emphasized, however, that SB 18 would establish stricter 
requirements with which the industry would have to comply. He 
distributed copies of the fiscal note for SB 18 (Exhibit #4) and 
informed the Committee that some technical adjustments would be 
necessary to SB 18 since natural gas had inadvertently been 
included in its body. 

Proponents' Testimony: 

stan Kaleczyc, Helena Lawyer representing Meridian Oil Company, 
stated that Meridian Oil was a strong advocate of SB 18 and had 
representatives at the hearing primarily as resources for the 
Committee. He introduced the following Meridian representatives 
who could answer questions for committee members: Perry Pearce, 
Director of state Governmental Relations; Bill Tulloch, Advelorem 
Tax Manager; Brent Smolik, Regional Engineer. 

Mr. Kaleczyc "briefly" reviewed the proposal contained in SB 18 
to provide a common basis for the ensuing discussion. He 
informed the Committee that oil production and, given stabile oil 
prices, the revenue Montana receives from that production was 
currently declining at the annual rate of seven percent. He said 
since the discovery of a new major oil field in Montana was 
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unlikely, "the best way to slow down that decline rate is to 
provide incentives for new and more expensive technology", which 
SB 18 would do. 

According to Mr. Ra1eczyc, the incentives SB 18 would provide are 
two-fold: the current 12 month holiday from local net proceeds 
tax enjoyed by both horizontal and vertical drilling would be 
extended to 18 months for horizontal drilling only; and the state 
severance tax rate and local government severance or net proceeds 
tax rate, which ever applies to the well, would be reduced for 
new secondary and tertiary oil production. He explained that 
enhanced recovery projects have ongoing expenses and actually 
become more expensive the later into its life a project is. Mr. 
Raleczyc emphasized that SB 18 demonstrated "sensitivity" to the 
current fiscal crisis in Montana and would have no impact on 
either current revenues or on future revenues from wells that 
have already been drilled. He assured the Committee that SB 18 
provided an incentive only for "new dollars that are put into the 
ground": i.e., new production and new incremental production on 
secondary and tertiary projects. He distributed three handouts 
(Exhibits #5,#6, and #7) and alluded to the potential advantages 
Montana would receive if the incentives in SB 18 were adopted. 
According to Mr. Raleczyc, Meridian and Shell Oil companies have 
proposed to drill 138 new wells at a cost of $140 million over 
the next five years. He noted that over the life of those wells, 
which in some instances will extend to 2032, Montana would 
receive approximately $122 million in revenue through state 
severance tax, royalty payments to the state and local government 
taxation. 

stan Raleczyc identified and answered three questions about the 
effects of SB 18 which frequently came up in his discussions on 
the proposal. He said the first question dealt with the 
relationship of horizontal drilling, secondary and tertiary 
production, and the incentives contained in SB 18. Mr. Raleczyc 
noted the answer was twofold and dependent upon the nature of the 
horizontal well. He explained, if the horizontal well is drilled 
for primary production, under SB 18 the only incentive connected 
to the production of that well would be an 18 month tax holiday, 
but if the horizontal well is drilled for enhancing secondary 
production, any incremental production resulting from that well 
would receive an 18 month holiday and thereafter be taxed at the 
incentive lower rates. Mr. Raleczyc said the second question 
was "will this happen anyway without incentives?". He noted he 
could only answer that question for Meridian oil which has been 
conducting some pilot well activity in eastern Montana since 
1988. He said even though Meridian knows there is oil in the 
ground, it has been unable to economically justify pursuing those 
production project on a larger scale, an unfortunate situation 
which SB 18 could possibly rectify. The third question Mr. 
Raleczyc identified was "is SB 18 a sure thing?". He stated the 
oil industry was a risky business and three primary factors will 
affect the influence of SB 18 on industry: the price of oil, the 
production of the wells that are drilled, and the projects' 
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economics. According to Mr. Raleczyc, the incentives contained 
in SB 18 would provide industry with a "little bit of cushion" to 
help ameliorate the up and down "blips" experienced with the 
price of oil over a typical year. He noted, however, SB 18 could 
do little to improve the situation if the wells do not produce. 
He said because of the tight economics on the projects Meridian 
has mapped out, SB 18's incentives are a significant component in 
making the projects economically justifiable. 

Brent smolik, Regional Engineer, Meridian Oil, Inc., said he was 
responsible for the planning and implementation of all oil and 
gas activity in the Rockies including those projects in Montana. 
He then spoke using prepared testimony (Exhibit #7). He 
emphasized that not only are horizontal wells two to three times 
more expensive to drill than horizontal wells, but the problems 
associated with horizontal wells are also about one-third more 
costly. He then outlined some of the projects Meridian 
anticipates in Montana in order to give the Committee a sense of 
their "marginal nature". Mr. Smolik urged the Committee to pass 
SB 18 because Meridian believed that the incentives contained 
therein would serve to induce new, significant capital spending 
in Montana and would ultimately result in increased production 
and increased revenues for the state without having any effect on 
current revenues. 

Jerome Anderson, Helena Lawyer representing Shell western 
Exploration and Production, Inc., introduced Rich Hansen, Manager 
of External Affairs based in Houston and R.E. Sheffield, western 
Asset Technical Manger for Shell western E&P, Inc. 

R.E. Sheffield, Manager, western Asset Technical Manager, Shell 
wester E&P, Inc., spoke from written testimony and visuals 
(Exhibits #8a, and #8b). He stated he was responsible for the 
technical review and budget preparation for all projects that 
Shell Western E&P completes in Montana. 

Gail Abercrombie, Executive Director, MPA, described the MFA 
membership as ranging from independent companies to the major 
corporations. She directed the Committee's attention to a packet 
of letters from numerous oil and gas producers with activities in 
Montana (Exhibit #9). She reviewed some statements in support of 
SB 18 contained in those letters. 

David Johnson, President, MPA, spoke from written testimony in 
support of SB 18 (Exhibit #9a). 

Bill vaughey, introduced himself as a small independent explorer 
for oil and gas with offices in Havre the last 25 years. He 
informed the Committee he had served a 2.5 year term as MFA 
president in the "early 1980s". He said he was an enthusiastic 
proponent of SB 18 because he was convinced the incentives would 
work and Shell and Meridian would drill the wells they have 
tentatively scheduled for 1994 and beyond. He said he was 
convinced those wells would result in increased level of 
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production which would yield a higher amount of tax revenue for 
the State. He noted the State needs the money. 

Speaking on behalf of the 31 counties which form the Montana oil 
Gas and Coal Association (MOGCA), Sue Olson, Musselshell county 
commissioner and Chair, MOGCA Board, expressed support for SB 18. 
She stated the counties have suffered through many years of 
decline in oil production and have seen the local government 
severance tax revenue shrink every year. She said SB 18 would 
promote increased oil activity in the counties and would be a 
major tax benefit both to local communities and to the State. 
She noted that horizontal drilling and secondary and tertiary 
recovery projects are expensive endeavors. She stated even 
though the incentives contained in SB 18 would reduce taxation on 
new production in order to help companies recover more of their 
costs, the counties "have only to gain from SB 18". According to 
Ms. Olson, "additional cost to the oil companies shows up as 
additional jobs in our counties, more property and income taxes 
being paid and increase in business in our communities". She 
also noted that enhanced recovery procedures help recover more 
oil from wells producing very little oil. Reducing the 
percentages, she said, would encourage oil companies to recover 
more oil in these fields instead of plugging the wells, bringing 
in additional revenues to the local communities and the state. 
Ms. Olson expressed the counties' concern that existing 
production might be reduced' with the drilling of horizontal wells 
within an established field. She noted, however, that those 
concerns had been abated with the statement of intent contained 
in SB 18. She also stated that the counties expected to receive 
the same percentage of the incremental portion as they are 
currently receiving. 

Dennis Iverson, Northern Montana oil and Gas Association (NMOGA), 
explained that his was an organization in the Shelby and Cutbank 
area which was established primarily by small independent oil and 
gas producers. He stated, however, that a large percentage of 
NMOGA dues-paying members have nothing directly to do with the 
oil and gas industry but represent other businesses and interests 
in the area. He explained those people are involved in NMOGA 
because they not only realize that the economic impact of oil and 
gas in their respective areas is very important, but also 
recognize the importance of a diversified local economy and tax 
base. He stated virtually all sectors in the Shelby and Cutbank 
area support SB 18 "very strongly". Mr. Iverson noted that oil 
and gas are no longer as important a part of the revenue mix as 
it was in the late 1970s, but added that SB 18 "provides the 
opportunity to begin to recapture some of that market share and 
tax revenue" in a way that primarily involves existing oil fields 
and thereby makes good environmental policy. He stated SB 18 was 
"clearly good tax policy ... [and] excellent public policy". 

James Tutwiler, Montana Chamber of Commerce (MCC), and Montana 
Taxpayers Association (MTA), stated that both the associations he 
represented supported SB 18 because it clearly attached 
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incentives to project incentives and because it provided a fair 
and favorable way for business and the oil industry to be more 
competitive in Montana. He added that SB 18 had the potential to 
enhance state revenues, would provide incentives for an economic 
activity which would create secondary jobs, and would benefit 
everybody in Montana. 

Rick Hill, Governor's Office, stated that Governor Racicot was an 
"enthusiastic supporter of SB 18" and believed that providing 
incentives for horizontal drilling will result in the 
regeneration of production, tax base and communities. He stated 
the plan contained in SB 18 "makes economic sense for Montana 
because it will create jobs and will also increase tax revenues". 
According to Mr. Hill, Governor Racicot believes that SB 18 is "a 
win-win proposal"; the.taxpayers of Montana will win, the 
industry will win, and the people whose jobs will be created will 
win. 

senator Tveit, Senate District 11, said SB 18 was a "pretty 
positive piece of legislation" which contained no loopholes for 
industry. Because the incentives would apply only to new 
production, he stated SB 18 would represent no revenue loss to 
the counties. He also noted it was important to recognize the 
globality of the oil industry; the US imports over 50. percent of 
it oil and, according to Senator Towe, Montana and other states 
should be partners in bringing more oil revenue into the nation. 
He said SB 18 was a long-term approach and stated that it was 
time for Montana to start looking ahead into its future and the 
future of its educational system. 

Rocky Gorder, OWner, B&G Roustabout service, introduced himself 
as a 16 year resident of sidney, Montana and said his company 
currently employs seven people in Montana and 12 in North Dakota. 
He stated he had seen the oil boom of the late 1970s and the 
subsequent rapid decline of oil production in Montana. He noted 
that 75 percent of his business had been in Montana and 25 
percent in North Dakota during many of those years but currently 
only 35 percent of his business was in Montana. He stated those 
jobs are going to North Dakota; time after time he had seen 
companies choose to drill in North Dakota rather than in Montana. 
He stated the adoption of SB 18 would change that trend and 
provide for more jobs and more revenue for the state and 
counties. 

Dave Cramer, Dave's Hot oil Service, sidney, said he once 
employed two people in addition to himself but since his business 
has declined about 50 percent in the last few years, he now did 
all the work. He noted he also served on the board of trustees 
at the Sidney school. He stated SB 18 would work and as a result 
help his business, the oil industry, and the school system as 
much as any other possible alternative. 

John piqq, HR.P. oil properties, introduced himself as a long­
time independent land man in Richland County. He said many 
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changes have taken place since the end of the oil boom in 1981; 
many of his clients either were forced to merge with another 
company or went out of business, and over 450,000 people employed 
in the oil industry lost their jobs since 1981. He noted that 
those people who are still working have seen their salaries 
decrease while their workloads increase. He stated that SB 18 
would create an increase in oil and gas activity and leasing, his 
business, which would generate income for land owners who spend 
most of their money in the local economies. He said it was 
necessary to show the industry that Montana wants to attract 
business and to be competitive with our neighboring states, a 
message that would be delivered by the incentives contained in SB 
18. He expressed his believe that horizontal drilling would 
benefit Montana's entire economy as it had done in other 
producing states. He stated if Meridian and Shell were 
successful in drilling horizontal wells and increasing 
incremental production in secondary and tertiary projects, other 
companies would follow. 

Peggy Trenk, western Environmental Trade Association (WETA), said 
WETA supported SB 18 for all of the previously stated reasons. 
She added that WETA also viewed SB 18 as a means to create a 
partnership between local governments, the State, and industry to 
produce a necessary product and do so "while allowing" industry to 
walk a little lighter on the land". 

Robert Marquiss, Opdike Brothers Wells Servicing Company, 
expressed his belief that SB 18 would help the oil industry. He 
stated Updikes had six oil-well servicing rigs in 1986, but 
currently have only four. He expressed his hope that new well 
production would allow the Updikes to expand again. 

Senator Bruski-Maus, senate District 12, noted her district 
encompasses Dawson, Fallon, Carter and Powder River counties 
which have all been suffering from economic decline ever since 
the oil bust. She stated SB 18 would benefit her district's 
economy, not only from taxes but also from increased business 
within the area. She concluded SB 18 was a win-win piece of 
legislation. 

Everett Mitchell, Mitchell's oil Field Service, Baker, Montana, 
said his company employs approximately 48 people out of Baker and 
Sidney and "is very much in favor of SB 18". 

Gloria Paladichuk, Richland county Commissioner, stated that the 
Board of Richland county Commissioners would like to go on record 
as unanimously supporting SB 18. 

Don Rieger, Chairman, Fallon county commission, stated his county 
would be benefit from SB 18. He stated the Fallon County 
Commission also wanted to go on the record in support of SB 18. 

Don Franz, president, Franz Construction, Inc, Sidney, Montana, 
said he owned an oil-servicing company. He expressed his strong 
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support for SB 18 and informed the Committee that 70 percent of 
his work was currently in North Dakota and 30 percent in Montana. 
He said much of his work in Montana was on the reclamation of 
plugged and abandoned wells, and noted SB 18 would make it 

. possible for some of those wells to continue to produce oil. 

opponents' Testimony: 

Representative David Ewer, House District 45, stated SB 18 was 
not appropriate legislation for a session in which significant 
cuts would be made in state support for human services and 
education. He asked the Committee to consider what the public's 
response would be if the Legislature gave a tax break to 
corporate oil while making those cuts which would seriously 
reduce vital services. He asked the Committee whether the 
proponents of SB 18 had presented any truly compelling reason why 
this issue could not wait for the next regular session. 

Aside from questioning its appropriateness, Representative Ewer 
expressed concern about the provisions in SB 18. He stated that 
the historical record shows that tax incentives allowed by 
government to increase production in Montana clearly do not work. 
As examples he cited past state policy in the areas of coal, oil 
and canola oil. He argued that market price actually determines 
supply and demand, not Montana's tax policies. Representative 
Ewer noted that SB 18 did not demand any commitment from the oil 
companies even though the tax incentives it would grant were 
"iron-clad". He suggested that Montana should stop relying on 
faith and make part of the incentive package retroactive; let the 
oil companies "do their activity and when they have proven their 
record reimburse them some money". He stated he lent money for a 
living and always made sure that any contract he entered into had 
"iron-clad" guarantees on both sides. Representative Ewer also 
informed the Committee that an expert he had consulted 
acknowledged that these new improved methods of drilling oil may 
expedite the production of oil. He stated that conversation 
along with a letter received from the office of the North Dakota 
State Tax commissioner made him concerned about the 18 month 
holiday SB 18 would grant for new horizontally drilled wells. He 
read frbm that letter that "approximately 60 percent of the 
[horizontally drilled] wells were low producers, (i.e., 10 
barrels or less of average daily production) either initially or 
by the time the 1S-month exempt period expired" • 

Questions From committee Members and Responses: 

senator Towe noted that much of the oil companies' testimony 
emphasized how the enactment of SB 18 would increase oil 
production, cause $141 million to be invested in the drilling of 
138 new wells, and bring another $122 million to local 
communities in taxes and other benefits over the next 30 years. 
He stated that the local communities had been so informed and had 
obviously believed the oil companies since they had attended the 
hearing and spoken in support of SB 18. He said Jerome Anderson 
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had testified in 1985, that if the Legislature would give the oil 
companies a break on tertiary recovery, that action would result 
in major carbon dioxide (C02) injections in eastern Montana which 
would be accompanies by large investments and new activity. 
Senator Towe asked Mr. Anderson how much new production and 
economic activity had actually resulted from the break on 
tertiary recovery which the Legislature granted in 1985. 

Jerome Anderson responded that he specifically ~emembered the 
1985 legislation and congratulated Senator Towe for supporting 
the measure. He explained that the proposed program consisted of 
a gasflood operation in eastern Montana and required the 
construction of a pipeline from southwestern Wyoming into 
northeastern Montana and northwestern North Dakota to service a 
number of projects. He stated the project would have involved an 
investment of about $275 million in eastern Montana. Mr. 
Anderson stated that when that program was presented to the 
Legislature the price of oil was around $30/barrel but 
immediately dropped after the termination of the Arab Oil 
Embargo. He said in 1983, the Legislature had been clearly 
informed that the economics were dependent upon an oil price of 
about $27/barrel. He said by 1986 the price of oil in Montana 
was down to about $12/barrel, a price which has remained constant 
with only a short "blip" in 1990 during the Gulf War. He stated 
oil has not been at a high enough price for a long enough period 
to justify an expenditure of $275 million. He noted, however, 
that if the price of oil would go back up and a pipeline could be 
built, Shell would go ahead with the plan, since the company had 
run a successful pilot project. 

After establishing that the price of oil had already dropped 
approximately $3/barrel since the provisions in SB 18 had first 
been presented to a legislative Committee, Senator Towe asked if 
Mr. Anderson thought that the oil companies proposed investment 
would still occur. Mr. Anderson stated if oil prices "sink clear 
down to the bottom", nothing would happen. He asked that R.E. 
Sheffield have the opportunity to address the question. 

Mr. Sheffield reminded the Committee that the historical price of 
crude, with some "blips up and down", had consistently ranged 
between $15 and $20/barrel in today's dollars. He stated Shell 
believed the price will stay in that range over the long-run, and 
added that for the projects that are being proposed in 
conjunction with SB 18, a long-term view is required. He noted 
Shell's interpretation was that current oil prices were an 
aberration which would drive some production out of the market 
and cause demand to, once again, catch up with supply. 

Senator Towe asked whether Shell would make its projected 
investments if the price did remain at current levels. Mr. 
Sheffield stated Shell would make that investment. 

Senator Towe asked if that would be the case even at $12/barrel. 
Mr. Sheffield responded that Montana mix crude was penalized 
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because of asphaltene content, so the crude produced at Cedar 
Creek Anticline was being sold for $12.50/barrel in October. He 
emphasized that the projected projects in Montana are currently 
on the "bubble", and the tax incentive can make up the difference 
in slight fluctuations in crude prices. He noted that rate was 
another variable. He said the chart of possible Shell projects 
he had referred to in his testimony were not only in Montana; the 
clear money makers are in the Gulf of Mexico or west Texas, not 
in Montana. He stated the companies could not provide any iron­
clad guarantees because there was no guarantee that the wells 
which would cost $1 million apiece would tap into significant 
reserves or economic production rates. 

senator Towe said he had asked Mr. Sheffield whether Shell was 
prepared to "put the company's money where its mouth was" during 
the Revenue oversight Committee meeting when the proposal was 
first present. He passed out a transcription of those comments 
to the Committee (Exhibit #10) and inquired whether Mr. Sheffield 
had anything further to add. Mr. Sheffield responded that 
Senator Towe had proposed that the companies be required to 
refund the tax incentives they received if they did follow 
through on their stated goals. He informed the committee that 
Shell and Meridian would only not "follow through with the 
projects as described", because they were losing money. He 
stated it did not make sense that the companies would have to pay 
more taxes because they lost money and had to terminate the 
development. He appealed to Senator Towe's "basic sense of 
fairness". 

Senator Towe said Senator Halligan had made the valid point that 
tax incentives are most effective if they are pinpointed. He 
added a good example of that was "the window of opportunity" 
accorded to coal. He stated the same principal could be applied 
to the situation under discussion; SB 18 could be amended to 
stipulate a certain number of new wells or a certain amount of 
investment was necessary or the incentive would not be present. 
He asked if that would be more effective as a state policy. Mr. 
Sheffield replied the Legislature would need to resolve that 
issue. He stated that oil was a risky proposition and, although 
there were no guarantees, the economics of these projects really 
depended upon the having the incentives in SB 18. 

Jerome Anderson commented that the oil and gas industry could not 
be fairly compared to the coal industry; the circumstances, the 
possible uses, and the market situation of the two industries are 
totally different. He added that the issue which prompted the 
"window of opportunity" legislation was vastly different. 

Senator Towe distributed the letter from the North Dakota Office 
of State Tax Commissioner (Exhibit #11) and said the letter 
indicated that most of the oil produced by horizontally drilled 
wells in North Dakota had been taken out of the wells within the 
first 15 months. He cited the 18 month holiday SB 18 would grant 
for new horizontal wells and asked industry representatives if 

931202TA.SM1 



SENATE TAXATION COMMITTEE 
December 2, 1993 

Page 13 of 27 

that prov1s1on had been placed in SB 18 in order to circumvent 
taxation on the majority of the oil production from such wells. 
stan Kaleczyc responded that was not the intent of SB 18, and 
noted that, although he had not seen the letter, it seemed to 
indicate that a number of the wells were low producers. He 
stated that data would indicate that those wells had never 
produced at the level the company anticipated. He stated that 
those bad economics actually demonstrated the inherent risk of 
the oil industry. Addressing the more general proposition that 
such wells tended to deplete quickly, Mr. Kaleczyc stated that 
was not the case; a company would spend over $1 million to drill 
a horizontal well and could not expect to recover that investment 
within the first 18 months or 3 years of production on that well. 

Brent Smolik contributed more specific information about the 
payout and the return. He agreed that some wells have a steep 
decline in production and said a specific geological formation 
characteristically displays that tendency when it was "somewhat 
naturally fractured". He added, however, the economics of a well 
cannot be based upon the economics specific to the first 18 
months of production. He stated the project Meridian had 
identified in eastern Montana would "very clearly" have about a 
20 year life, hopefully longer. He stated if Meridian really 
thought that the well production would be depleted in the first 
18 months, it would not be able to afford the projects. 

Mr. Sheffield referred committee members to a cumulative 
production chart for Meridian's wells (Exhibit #12). He noted 
that the chart tracked months on production and barrels of oil 
produced and showed that of the ultimate recovery of at least 
150,000 barrels of oil, the chart showed that in 18 months only 
about 70,000 of those had been recovered. He stated there was no 
economic possibility that Shell would drill wells that produce 
for 18 months and then "cut and run" to get out of paying taxes 
to the state. He explained the extension from 12 to 18 months 
merely makes drilling those wells more attractive because the 
company gets to recover its capital investment more quickly. 

Senator Eck asked if there were wells that did have very large 
production levels which tapered off dramatically after the first 
15 months. Mr. Sheffield responded that Austin Chalk wells 
drilled around San Antonio, Texas were notorious for paying out 
while they were being drilled, he added that area has a naturally 
fractured reservoir. He stated the rock formations in eastern 
Montana are not naturally fractured, and the oil companies are 
dealing with a variation in porosity which means that the decline 
function is much flatter for a very long time. Mr. Smolik added 
that Meridian has never been able to put a project into full 
scale development in areas where wells do exhibit that kind of a 
decline because "they never came anywhere near to paying out". 
He alluded to a 230,000 acre position in the Austin Chalk that 
Meridian had never been able to develop. He concluded that some 
wells play out in months, but they were not pertinent to the 
discussion because the company would not be developing such areas 
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senator Towe said he had a 20 page list from the North Dakota 
Office of state Tax Commissioner of renditions of oil well 
producers in the state of North Dakota. He picked #72, a 
Meridian oil well, and noted that 11 months after it went into 
production it was only producing about one-fourth the amount of 
oil it had at first. Mr. Smolik asked if Senator Towe had the 
cumulative production from that well over that period, because he 
suspected that well was in an area which Meridian had not further 
developed. Senator Towe responded 17,311. Mr. Smolik said such 
wells in North Dakota typically cost about $1-$1.3 million to 
drill, and added that he could almost assure the Committee that 
Meridian did not develop the area beyond the first couple of 
wells given that cumulative production level. He reiterated that 
Meridian was not hoping to develop projects in Montana which have 
a rapid decline rate after an 18 month period. Instead, he said, 
the projects Meridian considered worth pursuing are long-life, 
low permeability reservoirs that have been identified. 

Senator Towe submitted that page of the list for the record 
(Exhibit #13). He stated that glancing through the list, it 
becomes obvious that the bulk of production from many wells was 
gone after the first 12 months. He stated he had strong 
reservations that Montana should be extending its tax holiday on 
horizontal wells to 18 months, because, in effect, that extra six 
month holiday becomes quite a sUbstantial holiday on oil 
production. Mr. Sheffield referred again to the cumulative 
production curve, which shows that those wells only produce a 
fraction of their total production in the first 18 months 
(Exhibit #12). Jerome Anderson pointed out that a well which 
yielded only 17,000 barrels would not come close to recovering 
its cost. He said even if the price of that oil goes up to 
$40/barrel, the company would only recover about $340,000. He 
stated when that sum is compared to $1.5 million in cost, it 
becomes clear that it makes no sense to go into that kind of a 
project and spend three the amount of money that will be 
recovered. 

Senator Doherty asked Mr. Anderson what the composite effective 
tax rates on crude oil for Montana, Wyoming and North Dakota 
were. Mr. Anderson replied that Montana's composite effective 
tax rate was 12.7 percent, Wyoming's 12.5 percent, and North 
Dakota's 11.5 percent. 

Senator Doherty asked Stan Kaleczyc if Montana's tax rate were 
dropped to 11.5 percent for Meridian and everything else were 
equal, would Montana be as competitive as the other states, aside 
from Colorado, with which Meridian does business. Stan Kaleczyk 
said he understood that the incentive package in SB 18 would put 
Montana's effective rate approximately equal to North Dakota's 
rate. He noted that more important, however, was the question 
whether SB 18 would make the Montana projects competitive within 
Meridian, i.e. economically viable compared to Meridian's other 
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options. He stated the incentives in SB 18 would make those 
projects competitive within Meridian so that Meridian's 
management could justify putting the investment dollars in 
Montana. 

senator Doherty asked senator Halligan why SB 18 would grant the 
Board of Oil and Gas Conservation (BOGC) rule-making authority 
and remove it from the Department of Revenue (DOR). Senator 
Halligan responded he did not know. 

senator Doherty asked that someone explain the reason for the 
shifting authority. He also asked that a DOR representative 
explain how many people were currently doing this work and a BOGC 
representative explain how many new people it would be necessary 
to hire in order to assume the additional authority. Tom 
Richmond, BOGC, stated the BOGC could not afford to hire anyone. 
Van Charlton, DOR, stated DOR did not envision hiring any new 
employees if SB 18 were approved. 

Senator Doherty noted that DOR was going to lose some 
responsibilities, but that the BOGC would be gaining some. He 
asked how many new employees the BOGC would need to shoulder the 
additional responsibilities they would gain if SB 18 were 
adopted. Mr. Richmond said SB 18 contained two primary parts, 
regulating horizontal drilling and determining the increment of 
new oil produced to the existing declining rate. He stated the 
horizontal drilling would have no effect on BOGC because it 
already deals with horizontal drilling on a periodic basis and 
has the necessary rules in place. He stated determining what oil 
production should be taxed at the lower incentive rate would 
involve both the staff and the board. He stated SB 18 would 
establish the increments as a part of a public hearing which 
would require "some up-front staff work" before the public 
hearing and before the presentation to the board after the public 
hearings. Mr. Richmond agreed that SB 18 would require a 
SUbstantial amount of staff work depending upon how many projects 
were proposed. He noted if BOGC only had to evaluate Shell's and 
Meridian's projects, it might disrupt the staff's workload for a 
period of time but could probably be dealt with in a fairly 
normal manner. He stated, however, if BOGC is faced with several 
projects every hearing, it would represent a larger problem. 

Senator Doherty asked that a representative of the Governor's 
office explain the public policy reasons for taking a tax 
determination away from DOR and assigning it to the BOGC which 
has not been known as a regulatory body that may not be captured 
by the industry that it regulates. Mr. Hill responded he could 
not answer that question, but would ·be happy to provide the 
information at a later time. 

, 

Senator Doherty noted one of the criteria for targeted incentives 
intoned by Senator Halligan was the creation of good paying jobs 
that also provide health benefits. He asked that both the 
independents and the major oil companies identify what kind of 
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health benefits they provide for their employees. Mr. Sheffield 
replied that Shell provided its employees with several health 
insurance options, and added that all Shell employees are covered 
by "a comprehensive, very competitive health insurance program". 
He noted the roustabouts that work Shell wells are employed by 
the independent companies. Robert Marquiss stated that Updikes 
furnished its employees with a hospital insurance policy, which 
did not include their spouses. He noted his company's employees 
are also covered by a life insurance policy after they had been 
with Updikes for six months. Brent Smolik stated that Meridian 
oil had a quite comprehensive medical plan with a number of 
different options. He said there was almost no monthly cost to 
the employee. He added that all employees: hourly/salary; 
exempt/non-exempt; field workers/office workers were covered by 
the same policy. 

Senator Doherty asked how many of the people filling the 
projected 350 new jobs created by SB 18 would be covered by 
health insurance. Mr. Smolik said he was not qualified to answer 
that question. He noted, however, that many of those new jobs 
would be in support industries like trucking, restaurants, and 
hotels. 

Senator Gage corrected a statement made by Senator Towe who had 
indicated that 60 percent of the oil had been produced in those 
properties in the first 12 month period. Senator. Gage noted that 
what the letter actually stated was significantly different -­
that 60 percent of the wells were low producers, either initially 
or by the time that the 15 month period expired. He asked Robert 
Marquiss if different kinds of service equipment was needed for 
horizontal wells. Mr. Marquiss replied yes. 

Senator Gage asked if that·equipment would· be run by the regular 
rig crew. Mr. Marquiss responded that instead of running a three 

·man crew it would require a four-man crew. 

Senator Gage asked how the incentives contained in SB 18 would 
apply in a case where an oil company decides to drill twice as 
many wells in an area as it had previously planned. Mr. Sheffield 
replied that the key point was that it can be definitely 
ascertained what a field will do if no more new wells or new well 
developments are drilled. He explained that established wells 
have a seven to eight percent annual decline rate and well-known 
methods exist whereby the future production of those wells can be 
predicted based upon their current production rates. As a 
result, Mr. Sheffield noted a person can look at the total 
production from a field, and project that decline rate. He 
stated any difference between the projected decline rate and 
actual production can be attributed to enhanced recovery 
projects, and only that incremental extra production would be 
taxed at the lower rate. 

Senator Gage noted that the company would have to justify to the 
satisfaction of BOGC that the oil production it was attributing 
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to enhanced recovery projects was actually correct. Mr. 
Sheffield agreed, but reiterated that there were very excepted 
formulas whereby those rates could be accurately calculated. 

Senator Gage asked if the BOGC agreed. Mr. Richmond responded 
that was how he understood SB 18i the change in the waterflood 
pattern or an infield drilling program or some other expansion 
would result in an increment and that increment would get the tax 
break. He noted, however, that some projects like a thermal 
project could go directly into a tertiary recovery process 
without any primary production. According to Mr. Richmond, then 
all the production would qualify for the lower rates. He said 
that exists as a possibility in Montana. 

Senator Gage noted that was current law. Mr. Richmond replied it 
was current law as it applied to tertiary production. 

Senator Gage commented that the reason the rule-making would go 
to BOGC was because that was where the expertise on production 
projections would be located. He stated DOR probably did not 
have that expertise and cautioned that lack would pose a problem 
because it could easily create a tendency to rely very heavily on 
information from the oil companies. 

Senator Harp asked R.E. Sheffield to put up his "hurdle rate" 
chart (Exhibit #12). He asked what rate of return Shell would 
consider "profitable" on an investment of $1. 5 million. Mr. 
Sheffield said the goal for return on investments stated in the 
annual report was 12 percent. He added, however, that percentage 
needed to account for the risk of all drills, including those 
that were not profitable. 

Senator Yellowtail asked senator Halligan why it was necessary to 
deal with SB 18 during this special session of the Legislature. 
senator Halligan responded the oil companies were in the process 
of planning their investment decisions for the next five years; a 
year from now when the regular session could take up this issue, 
the general plan will have been developed and those investment 
funds will have been allocated for the next five years. He 
stated the opportunity is now and the price of oil is relatively 
stabile. He emphasized that SB 18 was not an attempt to take 
existing revenues and actually offered Montana a chance to 
develop a certain stability in oil production and its concomitant 
revenues. Senator Halligan stated SB 18 represented a proactive 
approach to the current financial problems in the State; by 
providing incentives for new recovery techniques, SB 18 could add 
extended life to existing oil fields and some stability in oil 
production and revenues that would ameliorate Montana's financial 
situation and reduce the need to cut the State's budget. 

Senator Yellowtail stated that he was "tantalized" by the 
prospect alluded to earlier that SB 18 would create 350 new jobs. 
Senator Yellowtail noted that if the Legislature were truly going 
to evaluate the effectiveness of the incentives in SB 18 as 
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suggested by Senator Halligan and the sunset provision in SB 18, 
empirical benchmarks by which to judge whether the incentives are 
working and worth continuing would be necessary. He asked that 
Stan Kaleczyc "nail down" his earlier generalizations by defining 
the method of analysis used to arrive at those numbers and by 
enumerating the sectors, locations etc. of those prospective 
jobs. Stan Kalezyck responded that Meridian had conducted a 
survey of people who provide direct services to drill rigs after 
the Revenue Oversight Committee members had requested the same 
information. He said that survey determined that for each 
operating drill rig, the equivalent of 44 full time employees 
(FTEs) worked either directly on the rig or provided direct 
services to that rig with a payroll of approximately $140,000 per 
month. He said Meridian's projected drilling program of about 
110 wells drilled over five years would employ approximately two 
drilling rigs, and 88 FTEs, working full time for five years. 
Mr. Kaleczyc stated according to estimates from the University of 
Montana Business School and other estimates from the industry, 
every direct job associated with a drilling rig will create an 
additional three to four jobs in the community. He noted those 
jobs are usually connected to parts of the service industry. He 
stated the presentation he had made used the multiplier of four 
on the 88 direct jobs which would amount to approximately 350 
secondary jobs at the local level. Mr. Kaleczyc noted that it 
would be difficult to measure and define those additional 
secondary jobs and suggested that the well count would be the 
best measurement of the incentive's effectiveness. He added that 
the actual capital investment could serve as a helpful secondary 
benchmark. 

Senator Yellowtail said that part of the allure of any 
legislation like SB 18 was the very public argument that it would 
produce 350 jobs. He stated that, in the interest of 
accountability, the Legislature needed to be able to identify the 
success or failure of the incentives by some empirical means at 
some point in the future when it reevaluated this measure. He 
asked Stan Kaleczyc if he agreed. Mr. Kaleczyc stated he did not 
object to any empirical figures that could be developed in the 
future whether by the Legislature or a Committee of the 
Legislature or the private sector. He said he was not an 
economist and did not know how the Legislature would measure the 
secondary employment attributable to the drilling activity. 

Senator Yellowtail asked if stan Kalezyck would agree that the 
Committee should dismiss that projection if he could not offer 
some means by which the Committee might empirically evaluate that 
outcome at some point years hence. Mr. Kalezyck responded he had 
not said that it could not be measured, just that he did not know 
how. He stated that obviously someone from the University of 
Montana has a method of measurement and therefore that projection 
should not be taken lightly. 

senator Yellowtail invited the lobbyists to approach the 
Committee with the methodology to specify this projection and 
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with a proposed methodology by which the Committee might evaluate 
the legitimacy or the effectiveness of that projecting. He asked 
that his invitation be placed on the record. 

senator Towe referred to the projections that the companies had 
provided the Committee which reflected the combined Meridian and 
Shell oil projects (Exhibit #5, page 6). He calculated 80 
percent of those projections for the Committee's information 
(Exhibit #14). He noted that implicit in all testimony and very 
specific in some was the idea that SB 18 was a means of 
generating new revenue and in no way affect existing revenue. He 
noted that SB 18 was written in such a way that if horizontal 
drilling is certified by BOGC as such, there would be an 18 month 
holiday instead of the 12 month holiday specified in current law. 
He asked if the companies would be applying for this holiday only 
regarding brand new wells or if extensions of existing wells 
would also apply. stan Kalezyck verified that Senator Towe was 
referring to a situation in which an existing vertical well bore 
would be converted to a horizontal well. He stated in such cases 
the oil industry's intent was that the 18 month holiday would 
only be on the production increment which can be attributed to 
the new drilling. He explained that if a well which was 
producing 40 "barrels as a vertical well, was made over into a 
horizontal well and produced 100 barrels, then the holiday would 
apply only to the increment of 60 barrels. 

Senator Towe noted that the language in SB 18 did not reflect 
that intent. stan Kalezyck stated that an amendment should then 
be drafted and adopted to clarify that intent. Mr. Anderson 
agreed that the specific intent of SB 18 was not to affect 
existing revenue. 

senator Towe asked if the oil companies would use the incentives 
contained in SB 18 to implement enhanced recovery measures on 
wells which are presently decent primary or secondary producers 
in order to reduce their taxes on that production. He noted the 
incremental decrease would be a substantial amount for the rest 
of that well. Mr. Sheffield responded that current tax rates 
would apply to the existing production which would continue to 
decline. He stated the only portion taxed at a lower rate would 
be any' incremental production resulting from enhanced recovery 
that exceeded the normal decline. 

Senator Towe asked if the BOGC would determine what the old 
production would have been. Mr. Sheffield replied that the 
companies would work with the BOGC. He reiterated that well­
known and well-accepted methods existed for predicting continuing 
production and the normal rate of decline. 

Senator Towe asked if it was the oil companies' intent in SB 18 
that horizontal drilling would be classified as either secondary 
or tertiary methods. Mr. Sheffield responded most of the 
horizontal wells that Shell would drill would be in the company's 
well-developed waterflood. He added, however, any horizontal 
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wells drilled in areas that are not currently developed would be 
primary wells. 

senator Towe asked if the oil companies intended to have any 
horizontal wells classified as secondary or tertiary wells. 
Jerome Anderson replied it was not the specific intent because 
horizontal wells could be primary, secondary or tertiary. stan 
Kalezyck added that the horizontal wells Meridian would be 
drilling would be for both primary and secondary production. 

senator Towe noted he was trying to address the lack of clarity 
in SB 18. He stated that on pages seven and eight the definition 
of tertiary included the phrase "any other method approved of by 
BOGC as a tertiary recovery method". Both stan Kalezyck and 
Jerome Anderson informed senator Towe that the language he had 
cited was in existing law, and SB 18 would simply place it in a 
different section of the codes. 

senator Towe asked if the language referring to secondary 
production on page 19 was also in existing law. Mr. Anderson 
replied "no" .. senator Towe asked if the oil companies intended 
that BOGe would have the authority to classify anything they 
wanted as a secondary recovery method. He asked what was to 
prevent oil companies from having primary recovery classified as 
secondary recovery by virtue of its being a horizontal well. Tom 
Richmond admitted the language "whatever the BOGe might find to 
be a secondary recovery method" might be a little loose. He 
added, however, that horizontal drilling is a completion 
technique whereas the terms secondary and tertiary referred to 
recovery techniques. He also said that anything BOGe would 
approve as secondary or tertiary recovery would be done on a 
project by project basis, not a well by well basis. 

senator Towe asked Mr. Richmond to clarify his use of the term 
"completion". Mr·. Richmond replied "completion" indicated the 
way in which a well was actually constructed, not the way it is 
recovering the product. 

senator Towe asked Mr. Richmond if, in order to ensure that there 
would be absolutely no decrease in existing tax, the BOGe would 
have to evaluate the normal expected production of every single 
well with secondary or tertiary recovery methods in order to 
determine the existing and the incremental production for tax 
purposes. Mr. Richmond replied yes. 

senator Towe asked if that would not be a sUbstantial burden. Mr. 
Richmond replied he was less concerned about Shell and Meridian 
projects because BOGe has kept decline curves on their projects, 
and has existing data which makes the decline easy to project. 
He stated the projects which have small numbers of wells on which 
BOGC has less established data concern him the most. 

senator Towe noted that given the great and recent fluctuation in 
oil prices over the last couple of weeks, the total tax obviously 
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was not very significant in the overall scheme of investment 
decisions. Mr. Sheffield reiterated that Shell believes that 
historically the price of oil has remained within the band of 
$15-$20/barrel. He also noted that when the price of oil 
changes, it changes everywhere, but the tax structure does not 
unless the Legislature acts upon it. He stated that when oil 
companies look at their competitive opportunities "it is the tax 
structure which could encourage [them] to go one place or 
another". 

Senator Towe asked if Shell had also gone to North Dakota to ask 
for a reduction in taxes. Mr. Sheffield replied no. 

Senator Doherty asked how the production of a well was measured 
as it comes out of the ground. Brent Smolik replied that there 
were a number of different ways to physically gauge the amount of 
oil, but there was no gauge like those on a gas tank. He noted 
the simplest way would be to lower a tape from the top of the 
tank and measure the level each day., He said there are turbine­
type meters which can be floated through a pipeline which record 
the number of barrels passing by that meter. 

Senator Doherty asked if the production of each well were gauged 
and recorded on a daily basis. Mr. Smolik replied it would 
depend upon the volume of the well; if the well produced a small 
volume it would not be necessary to gauge it every day. Mr. 
Sheffield added that there are very carefully calibrated 
measuring devises that are proven monthly and used at transfer 
points to provide a double check on the well counts. He noted 
that all the production that goes through that transfer point are 
allocated to the wells based on well tests, and those gauges are 
very important because both the buyer and seller of oil have a 
very keen interest the accuracy of the measurements. He stated a 
very tight control is kept on production. 

Senator Doherty asked if the fine-tuning takes place at the 
collection place rather than at each individual well. Mr. 
Sheffield replied that each individual well was also measured by 
well tests. He noted the measurements at the transfer point 
function much like balancing a checkbook; the sum of the well 
tests are checked against the total amount at the transfer point. 
He noted any necessary corrections are allocated back to the 
individual wells. 

Senator Doherty asked that a "well test" be defined. Mr. 
Sheffield replied a well test was when the oil from a well went 
through a special separator instead of into a mass aggregate 
tank. He explained those separators have gauges which measure 
the volume of oil for a specified amount of time like 12 hours. 
He said that measurement would be extrapolated into a daily and 
monthly rate which would then be allocated back to that specific 
well from the total production of the field. 

Senator Doherty asked how often well-tests were carried out. Mr. 
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Sheffield replied the frequency depended upon the volume of 
production; in some cases well tests are done once a month, some 
cases two or three times a month. 

senator Doherty remarked that there would be an extreme need for 
accuracy if the Legislature were to grant different tax rates for 
incremental production, or if one well would be taxed at a lower 
rate and another at a higher. Mr. Sheffield understood Senator 
Doherty's point, but noted he was making it more complicated then 
necessary. He explained BOGC would only need to look at a 
field's total production since the production of the entire unit 
had been determined. He said anything above the established very 
easily projectable decline rate would be the incremental 
production attributable to either horizontal wells or enhanced 
recovery projects. He stated the oil companies would have a keen 
interest in having accurate numbers, and he was certain that 
there would be a lot of cross-checks. 

Senator Van Valkenburq asked Mr. Richmond to describe the BOGC. 
Mr. Richmond said that the Board has seven members who are 
appointed by the Governor for staggered four year terms, four of 
which expire in general election years and three in the off year. 
He said of the seven members, three are required by statute to be 
oil industry members with experience in oil and gas production, 
two are at-large public members, one must be a land owner with 
minerals and one must be a landowner without minerals. He stated 
that one of those seven members must be an attorney. 

Senator Van valkenburq asked Mr. Richmond to outline how the BOGC 
viewed its role with respect to the protection of the public 
interest. He asked that Mr. Richmond concentrate particularly on 
how that would apply to the implementation of SB 18. Mr. 
Richmond replied that the BOGC is charged with three basic 
functions: the conservation of resources, the prevention of 
waste, and the protection of relevant rights. He explained BOGC 
must ensure that each person owning interest in oil and gas gets 
their fair share of the returns from oil and gas productions. He 
noted that BOGC also has other administrative duties and 
obligations. Mr. Richmond said that the public's interest also 
was part of BOGC's "relevant rights" function; he stated the 
public has an interest and that BOGC sees itself as having an 
obligation to protect the public's interest. Addressing the 
implementation of SB 18, Mr. Richmond stated "fairly subst:antial" 
rule-making would be required, and BOGC would be asked to do some 
things it has not done before, like determining the increment. 
He added, however, those new responsibilities were "not entirely 
alien" to BOGC or its staff. He explained BOGC has for many 
years plotted the production of each secondary recovery unit and 
calculated the reserves in each of the major fields in Montana. 
He stated BOGC collects data in connection with DOR on volume, 
values, and public status for people who might want to use any of 
that information. 

Senator Van valkenburg commented that most of the questions and 
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concerns about SB 18 centered around the issue of the credibility 
of the industry in terms of its living within the stated 
objectives and the promises of future economic benefits to the 
state of Montana. He asked if BOGC sees that it has a role with 
respect to representing and carrying out the public interest and 
making sure that the industry abides by not only the letter but 
also the spirit of those objectives and proposals as well as 
functioning as a liaison between the industry and the 
Legislature. Tom Richmond said BOGC would see itself as playing 
an important role in the process and providing technical 
expertise which was not available in other parts of state 
government. He noted that technical expertise would be used to 
determine that the methods used and presented to BOGC are 
reasonable, follow ordinary uses of engineering and geology, and 
are supported by the data available. He stated that all of 
BOGC's meetings were open to the public, and all testimony would 
be given under oath by qualified experts and presented to the 
board as such. He said that BOGC staff and geologists would have 
some direct input in the BOGC decisions based on their technical 
merit. He reiterated, BOGC "sees itself as a public body whose 
purpose is to best serve the public". 

senator Van Valkenburq noted BOGC interpreted its role as not 
just serving the industry. Tom Richmond replied "he would hope 
not" . 

senator Doherty asked Mr. Richmond how he would react if SB 18 
were amended to leave the primary responsibility for tax 
regulation with DOR and give BOGC the important technical 
consultation role. He asked also if Mr. Richmond were aware of 
any other instance where BOGC or any other commission in Montana 
Government impart tax rates on the industry it is charged with 
regulating. Mr. Richmond replied BOGC determines the tax rates 
for its conservation taxes, which, he added, are set at the 
maximum. He said BOGC would be willing to cooperate no matter 
how the Committee decided to set the responsibilities. He 
stated, however, there needed to be technical expertise on oil 
and gas and certainly on reservoiring and geology represented. 
He said DOR did not assert that they possess that kind of 
expertise, nor, he assumed, did they want to develop it. Mr. 
Richmond noted he did not want to have to develop any additional 
expertise on tax. He informed the Committee that one advantage 
of having BOGC do much of the work, was that it has an 
established public hearing process in which everyone 
participates: not just the bureaucrats, not just the industry. 
He noted he assumed that SB 18 would provide that BOGC adopt 
rules in consultation with DOR, and said he would "take that at 
face value". He said DOR should have a representative who 
attends the hearings on these projects and participates. 

senator Eck noted that Mr. Richmond had said that BOGC did not 
have enough money to carry out the additional requirements they 
would receive under SB 18. She asked if he would recommend that 
the Committee find some method whereby the industry could pay the 
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costs. Mr. Richmond replied the industry would probably say they 
already pay the costs, and that was true. They do pay the bills. 

senator Eck said the Committee had talked previously about not 
allowing permits if a department did not have adequate staff to 
carry out the necessary responsibilities. She stated the 
available alternatives would be either not issuing the permits or 
making sure that somehow state agencies and commissioners have 
the expertise and staff necessary to do a credible job. Mr. 
Richmond noted that in such situations a state entity would need 
to realigning its responsibilities to assume the new workload 
with whatever staff it had. He said that perhaps the best thing 
that could happen is that BOGC is "simply overloaded with all of 
these fine projects" since the state then could probably afford 
more staff. He stated, however, he was not sure that BOGC would 
be overloaded and that staff could certainly do some of the 
projects without any real disruption in the ability to do BOGC's 
other work. 

senator Eck said the thing that concerned her most about SB 18 
was that the Legislature was in a special session with a tight 
schedule. She stated that economic development is truly 
important to consider, but noted that the Legislature has already 
been confronted with proposals that would decimate the University 
System which was considered to be probably the highest priority 
to Montana's future economic developmental by "most everyone" who 
has evaluated the situation. She mentioned that the Legislature 
was not addressing the concerns people had raised about the 
demise of small business, but had consented to review a 
complicated new proposal from an "an industry with tremendous 
clout that has been able to get the Governor's ear". She 
conceded waiting until the next session might not be a good idea, 
but asked why the proposal in SB 18 was not submitted to the 
Legislature nine months ago. stan Kalezyck responded that 
Meridian's Montana projects had not "come to the top of the 
barrel" for consideration a year ago, largely because the company 
did not have as many dollars available for capital investment as 
was being projected for 1994. He added that Meridian was not 
internally ready to address and develop a five year program for 
its Montana fields a year ago. Mr. Kaleczyc explained that he 
had received a call from the company in July which had advised 
him that the engineering department had been considering Montana 
projects, but that they were not economic. He stated the special 
session presented a "serendipitous" chance for the Legislature to 
revue and adopt tax incentives which would make those projects 
economic and adopt the only proposal in the session which created 
at least the possibility of generating a modest amount of new 
revenue in the near-term. 

senator Towe said that in the Revenue Oversight Committee Bill 
Tulloch, Meridian oil was asked whether any other states had a 
special provision for horizontal drilling to which he responded 
"no". He asked if anyone else would like to comment. Mr. 
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Tulloch commented he still did not know of any state which had a 
specific provision for horizontal drilling in their statute. He 
added, however, a number of states had various types of incentive 
packages which included horizontal drilling. 

senator Towe said he did not want to create a situation in which 
the oil companies would use the provision on horizontal drilling 
in Montana statute as a means to pressure other states into 
granting similar provisions. He asked if the Committee should 
not instead look for another means to provide a comparable 
incentive. Mr. Tulloch asked for clarification. Senator Towe 
replied he was not sure there was a good answer to his question. 
He noted, however, if the Committee were serious about granting 
an incentive, it might be more appropriate to design a statutory 
provision similar to what other states have done instead of 
placing a specific provision for horizontal drilling into 
Montana's statute. 

After being recognized, Perry Pearce, Director of State 
Government Affairs, Meridian Oil, stated Louisiana and Oklahoma 
both have incentive provisions specific to horizontal wells. He 
explained that Louisiana has a lower severance tax rate on 
horizontal wells which is in place until the horizontal well 
recovers 2.5 times of the total investment in drilling the well 
and Oklahoma grants an exemption for any well drilled prior to 
July 1, 1994 that stays in place until the horizontal well 
reaches payback or 24 months, whichever occurs first. He stated 
both of the provisions are much more complicated that simply 
granting an 18 month holiday because they would require a 
regulatory agency to determine the amount of investment in the 
well and how much is returned in production sales. He noted also 
that the tax reduction period would vary along with recovery 
rates from wells. Mr. Tulloch said he had a copy of a report 
summary which was going to be presented to the Energy Council 
later in December and he offered to try any get copies of the 
Louisiana and Oklahoma statutes. 

Mr. Sheffield added that Montana and California are the only two 
states in which Shell has a "ready to go project" involving the 
drilling of horizontal wells. He said he did not believe that 
California had any particular incentive. He stated, however, 
that Shell's involvement with SB 18 could be attributed to the 
fact that the extra incentives are necessary to be sure that 
Shell's proposed project in Montana would be economic, more 
attractive, and able to "beat out" the other competing 
alternatives for Shell's capital investments 

Closing by Sponsor: 

In closing senator Halligan addressed the appropriateness of SB 
18 to the special session. He noted that Representative Ewer 
brought up the probable severe cuts in human services and 
education and stated that while he rarely voted for those kinds 
of cuts and might not vote for them this session, it was 

931202TA.SM1 



SENATE TAXATION COMMITTEE 
December 2, 1993 

Page 26 of 27 

necessary for the Committee and the Legislature to "be proactive 
and look at the future". He stated SB 18 offered Montana the 
possibility of new production and revenue while protecting its 
current revenue base. He reminded the Committee that SB 18 was 
constructed to reflect each of the criteria the NCSL had 
identified as necessary for responsible and effective tax 
incentives and stated there were specific ways in which the 
industry's "track record" could be empirically tracked and 
submitted for legislative review. He mentioned that perhaps the 
Revenue Oversight Committee could receive regular reports from 
BOGC containing the drill count, attributable employment, the 
amount of capital investment, etc. 

senator Halligan expressed his wish that banks truly had 
reciprocal "iron-clad" contracts. He noted, however, that bank 
contracts usually stipulate something along the lines "if you 
have 100 percent collateral, they will loan you the money". He 
reminded the Committee that the banks would not loan the ethanol 
industry any money unless the Legislature approved the industry's 
incentive. He stated the people testifying on behalf of SB 18 
were not going to make promises they could not keep and nothing 
was absolute in the oil business. He reiterated, however, that 
SB 18 would allow the Legislature to establish benchmarks and 
thereby empirically follow the industry's activity in order to 
determine whether the incentives work in the available window of 
opportunity. 

senator Halligan stated that SB 18 provided an opportunity to 
attain some economic stability for the people in eastern Montana 
as well as prevent further environmental damage by continuing 
activity in existing fields. He noted by extending the life of 
those fields, SB 18 would create not only the primary but also 
the derivative jobs to which the people from eastern and 
northeastern Montana had attested. He said SB 18 would not 
affect the budget cuts the Legislature currently faced, but would 
put a proactive policy in place that might make it unnecessary to 
make those difficult decisions in the future. He concluded by 
saying that he would welcome a discussion of amendments which 
could provide the empirical basis by which to evaluate the 
incentives or establish BOGC's appropriate role in the process. 

After resuming the chair, Chair Halligan announced that the 
Committee would hold hearings on a two bills and take action on 
SB 18 the following day while industry representatives were still 
in town. He urged those committee members who were considering 
amendments to have those amendments drafted for the next meeting. 
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Findings and Recommendations . 

This law was amended by Chapter 722, Laws of 1991, and by 
Chapters 3 and 12, Special Session Laws of January 1992. The 
figure below shows how the law has changed. 

Figure 1 

Coat Severance Tax Income Flow as of Jtne 30, 1992 

so Percent 
Of~81 -t­

Sevenu1ca 
TalCos 

Coal Tax Bond Fund 
(must maintain collateral reserves for coal tax bonds) 

School Bond Contingency loan Fund 
(must maintain collateral reserves for 

school bonds • after 1/92) 

Clean CAaJ Technology Demonstration 
Fund (rece«e5 up to $5,000,000 
annually· starting July 1, 1991) 

One Ume tranc'~ 
af $.2.S million 
July t. t991 

~-=--( Remaining ex':e.s 

j Coal Severance Tax Permanent Fund 

a ..... " 
... aa-..wy 1M2 

.nd .I .. ty 1. 
tllA3 

Prior til 
Janu.ry 1992 

Mot July I, 
I~ 

Treasure State Endowment Fund 

Source: '~itec:l by the Office of the Legislative Auditor fre. state law. 
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1. 

2. 

3. 

4. 

Amendments to SB 4, as Introduced 
Office of Budget and Program Planning 

Prepared by Steve Bender 
December 1, 1993 

Page 2, Line 7. 
Following: "determine" 
Insert: "as of July of each year" 

Page 2, Lines 9 and 10 
Strike: "on the next two ensuing semiannual payment dates" 
Following: "fund" 
Insert: "during the next twelve months" 

Page 2, Line 11. 
Following: "." 
Insert: "Amounts in the coal severance tax bond fund in excess 
of such amount must be transferred from the fund in accordance 
with subsections (3) through (6)." 

Page 3, Line 11. 
Following: "transfer" 
Insert: "quarterly" 

5. Page 3, Lines 22 and 23. 
Strike: "quarterly" 
Insert: "monthly" 
Following: "transfer" 
Insert: "from the treasure state endowment fund" 

6. Page 3, Line 24 and Page 4, Line 1. 
Strike: "interest" 

7. Page 4, Line 10. 
Strike: section 2 in it entirety 
Renumber subsequent sections. 

8. Page 4, Lines 16 and 17. 
Strike: "37,100,000" 
Following: "shall" 
Insert: "upon passage and approval" 
Following: "permanent fund" 
Insert: "the cash balance of the account as of July 1, 1993 in 
excess of the amount to be retained as required by section 
(2), including all funds now held or required to be 
transferred to the clean coal technology demonstration fund. 
Nothing contained herein shall affect the authorizations 
contained in Chapter 722, Laws of 1991 but all prior 
allocations shall revert to the coal severance tax permanent 
fund until the clean coal technology program is ready to 
exercise the authorizations granted in Chapter 722, Laws of 
1991" 



SEIATf TAXATION 
DHfBIT 1tO,--.;3~ __ 

Explanation of SB 4, Introduced Version mn. ! '( (2/4 ? m". Sf!:> <-( .. ~ .. -

The purpose of SB 4 is fourfold: 

1) It directs the state treasurer to transfer excess funds that have accumulated in the 
coal severance tax bond fund from January 1991 though June 30, 1993 to the 
permanent trust. The earning potential of amounts held in the bond fund are 
limited because it is an arbitrage fund. As a result, the Board of Investments (BOn 
has had to invest the accumulated amounts in STIP. Transferring the funds to the 
permanent trust will allow BOI to reinvest the f~nds in long-term securities at a 
substantially higher yield. 

The amounts have accumulated in the bond fund because Chapter U, Laws of 
January 1992 Special Session deleted the phrase "and any remaining amount to the 
coal severance tax permanent fund" from 17-5-703, MCA, thereby preventing the 
flow through the clean coal demonstration fund to the permanent fund. Audit 
f"mdings of OLA forced the nOR to reverse previous deposits to the trust and 
prevented future transfers to the permanent trust. 

2) It prevents the movement of $10 million of coal severance tax bond" funds and $25 
million of permanent trust principle to the clean coal demonstration fund as 
required by Chapter 722, Laws of 1991. This mandatory allocation was later made 
optional by Chapter 515, Laws of 1993 but the Office of the Legislative Auditor 
insists these amendments do not override Chapter 722. 

Investment authority of funds in the clean coal account is limited to specified clean 
coal projects. No authority exists for other investments, including general 
investments for the benefit of the general fund. 

ROC's revenue estimates assume this $35 million will remain in the permanent trust. 
If the amounts are moved to the clean coal account, the revenue estimate will need 
to be reduced. 

3) It changes the allocation of deposits between the treasure state endowment fund and 
the permanent trust. Representations and f"mancial calculations assumed there 
would be a 50/50 split between the accounts as funds flow into the accounts, rather 
than the one year lag on the distribution to the permanent trust contained in law. 
This change increases in the investable balance of the permanent trust by 
approximately $10 million in both years of the biennium. 

4) It changes the movement of earnings from the treasure state endowment fund to the 
special revenue account. Under current law, the amounts are not to be distributed 
until the end of the f"lScal year. As amended, the earnings will be distributed and 
available for use as they are earned. 
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Proposed Incentives 

To Attract Capital Investment 

In Montana 

For 

New Drilling And 

Enhanced Oil Production 
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• 

• 

• 

A PROPOSAL FOR MONTANA 

An extension of the current Ne't:Proceeds Tax holiday from 12 to 18 
months for horizontal well production from wells drilled after January 1, 
1994. This incentive would encourage the drilling of these very 
expensive and risky wells. New vertical wells drilled after January 1, 
1994, would continue to receive the current 12 month holiday. 

A reduction in the Local Government Severance Tax rati ~ Net 
Proceeds Tax, whichever is applicable from 8.4% or 7%, respectively, 
to 5.0% on the incremental increase in production from Jlew or expanded 
secondary recovery projects effective January 1, 1994,' 'and a reduction 
in the State Severance Tax from 5.0% to 3.0% on this production. 

A reduction in the Local Government Severance Tax rate or the Net 
Proceeds Tax rate, whichever is applicable, from 5.0% or 7%, 
respectively, to 3.30% on the incremental increase in' production from 
new or expanded tertiary recovery projects effective January.-l, 1994,' 
and a reduction in the State Severance Tax from 2.5% to 2.0% on this 
production. ~, . 

'':a -



Montana tax rates on OIL production: 

From wells drilled prior From wells drilled after 
to July 1, 1985 to July 1, 1985 

CURRENT PROPOSED CURRENT PROPOSED 

Severance 5.00% 5.00% 5.00% 5.00% 

Secondary 500% 3.00% ,. 5.00% 3.00% * 
Tertiary 2.50% 2.00% * 2.50% 2.00% ,. 

RITT 050(~-;' 0.50% 0.50% 0.50% 
Privilege & License 020% 0.20% 0.20% 0.20% 
LGST X . ..t{l~.';) 8.40% 

Secondary X -l(,il~) 5.00% ,. 
Tertiary :\ ()()'~o 3.30% • 
Strippers :\ (.1(1"-;' 5.00% 
Non-working int. 12 ~Oj~;, 12.50% 

Net Proceeds •• 7.00% 7.00% 
Secondary 7.00% 5.00% * ~': 

Tertiary 7.00% 3.30% *.~. . 

TOTALS (working int.) 
Oil: Regular 14.10% 14.10% 12.70% 12.70% 

Secondary 14.10% 8.70% • 12.70% 8.70% • 
Tertiary 8 2UI}~) 6.00% • 10.20% 6.00% • 
Stripper IO.70'Yo 10.70% 12.70% 12.70% 

All new wells: ~: 

First 12 months of production. total rate: 5.70% 5.70% 
•. -:.-"1~ 

Subsequent production. total t:lX rate: 12.70% 12.70% 

New horizontal wells 
Months 13-18 of production. total rate: 12.70% 5.70% • 
Subsequent production. [o[al tax rate: 12.70% 12.70% 

Tribal royalties are exempt from taxation. 

This chart does NOT include the various 7% surtax approved by the 1992 special 
session. The surtax applies to 'state severance, LGST, RITI and privilege and license 
taxes for one year of production The production year and tax year varies with each tax. 

• Denotes change from current 

•• The net proceeds tax on post-1' i,';~ \~clls is actually a flat rate on gross, but is still 
codified as net proceeds. New" c: li s receive holiday from net proceeds tax for 
initial production as follows 
a. first 12 months for COI1\'cr~l:, :: " " i 11\.';11 comple[ions 
b. first IS months for horizc)lli.'; ,,':!Ipktions 

t:.J' ". I D I I ...:> 
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YEAR 

1994 

1995 

1996 

1997 

1998 

COMBINED 
MERIDIAN OIL INC. and 
SHELL WESTERN E & P 

MONTANA 
PROPOSED CAPITAL DEVELOPMENT 

AND 
PROJECTED WELL COMPLETIONS 

INVESTMENT 
($ MILLIONS) 

$ 22.450 

36.150 

30.750 

28.500 

23.500 

$ 141.350 

# WELLS 

LAn lUI I .,:::) 

1J..-~-q3 
SB \~ 

COMPLETIONS 

22 

35 

31 

28 

22 

138 



ANNUAL PROJECTED INCREASED REVENUES FROM PROPOSED INCENTIVES 

Year State Taxes Royalties local Taxes Total 

1994 $507,562 $120,088 $259,225 $886,875 

1995 $1,261,036 $417,273 $738,229 $2,416,538 

1996 $1,978,075 $739,284 $1,547,693 $4,265,052 

1997 $2,578,146 $1,019,929 $2,326,625 $5,924,700 

1998 $3,057,702 $1,216,401 $2,977,044 $7,251,147 

1999 $3,087,210 $1,158,280 $3,598,782 $7,844,272 

2000 $2,846.699 $1,020,804 $3,729,774 $7,597,277 

2001 $2,684,843 $945,100 $3,516,449 $7,146,392 

2002 $2,559.730 $897,074 $3,352,432 , $6,809,236 

2003 $2,457,185 $865,081 $3,216,195 $6,538,461 

2004 $2,366.215 $843,472 $3,061,656 $6,271,343 

2005 $2,261,140 $828,439 $2,960,025 $6,049,604 

2006 $2,189,991 $817,122 $2,726,748 .$5,733,861 

2007 $2.019,209 $807,569 $2,644,831 $5,471,609 

2008 $1,918,397 $798,133 $2,504,057 $5,220,587 

2009 $1,657,331 $760,226 $2,161,212 $4,578,769 

2010 $1,360,131 $722,125 $1,802,620 $3,884,876 

2011 $1,102,545 $685,931 $1,468,421 $3,256,897 

2012 $874,211 $651,552 . $1,172,906 $2,698,669 

2013 $779,232 $618,901 $1,048,532 $2,446,665 

2014 $739,247 $587,891 $1,046,348 $2,373,486 

2016 $739,457 $558,430 $984,809 $2,282,696 

2018 $774,181 $583,494 $1,033,707 $2,391,382 

2020 $839,665 $655,161 $1,123,876 $2,618,702 

2022 $891,893 $713,379 $1,195,909 $2,801,181 

2024 $894,348 $734,024 $1,162,628 $2,791,000 

2026 $755,129 $645,624 $1,006,548 $2,407,301 

2028 $506,250 $433,156 $684,122 $1,623,528 

2030 $290,968 $241,448 $393,201 $925,617 

2032 $104,343 $81,350 
.... $141,005 $326,698 : ... 

Total $46;082,071 $21,166,741 $55,585,609 $122,834,421 



SUMMARY 

_ NO DECREASE IN TAX REVENUES 
FROM PRESENT OR FUTURE 
PRODUCTION ON EXISTINe WELLS 

_ TAX INCENTIVES APPLY ONLY TO 
NEW OR ENHANCED PRODUCTION 
FROM NEW CAPITAL INVESTMENT 
AFTER DECEMBER 31, 1993 AND 
BEFORE JANUARY 1, 2002 

_ APPROXIMATELY 138 NEW WELLS 
:WITH OVER $140 MILLION IN 
CAPITAL INVESTMENT 

_ NEW STATE AND LOCAL TAX 
REVENUES IN EXCESS OF $122 
MILLION OVER LIFE OF NEW WELLS 

c.."H 101 I '-.. 

1:1-:;2. -~ 3 
5B 18' 
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-

INCREASE nTAX HOLIDAr ON 
HORIZONTAL WELLS FROM 12 TO 
18 MONTHS 

REDUCTION IN TAX RATES FOR 
NEW AND ENHANCED SECONDARY 
RECOVERY 

REDUCTION IN TAX RATES FOR 
NEW AND ENHANCED TERTIARY 
PRODUCTION 

C/'nl,L.)l/ ,:::) 
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MONTANA OIL PRICES AND NUMBER OF WELLS DRILLED 

:lUI: 
1978 
1979 
1880 
1881 1_ 
1983 
1184 
1985 
1988 
1987 
1M 
1. 
18eO 
1981 
1992 

Yo! 
1;78 
1979 
1980 

. 1981 
1Q82 
1983 
1884 
1885 
1888 
1987 
1988 
1989 
1880 
1991 
1~ 

1978 TO 1992 

Number of Wells Drilled In Montana 
~umber 01 Walls edll,d 

718 

Oil Wellhead Price 
IIBBl 
8.263 
12.279 
22.250 
34.317 
31.311 
28.804 
28,088 
2S.214 
13.734 
18.822 
14.500 
14.710 
21.630 
18.10 
17.20 

822 
802 1_ 
111 
811 
818 
840 
~ 
348 
322 
242 
322 
278 
259 

Production and price atatlltlcl from Montana Oepartr'nelt of' AeveBJ8. Produced by Moruna Petroleum I 
AaIocIatIon. AugUit. 1999. 

Ii 

• 

i 



Meridian Oil Inc. 

Presentation to the Montana Legislature 

1993 Special Legislative Session 

• 

c../, II I 0 I I ' I 
1).- J, -q3 
05/g 



.,.
 

~
 

I a
m

 p
le

as
ed

 to
 b

e 
w

ith
 y

ou
 t

od
ay

 t
o 

di
sc

us
s 

tw
o 

to
pi

cs
: 

F
irs

t, 
I w

a
n

t t
o 

ex
pl

ai
n 

to
 y

ou
 t

he
 t

ec
hn

ol
og

y 
an

d 
ri

sk
s 

as
so

ci
at

ed
 w

ith
 

ho
ri

zo
nt

al
 d

ri
lli

ng
, 

a 
te

ch
no

lo
gy

 in
 w

hi
ch

 M
er

id
ia

n 
ha

s 
be

en
 (

an
d 

co
nt

in
ue

s 
to

 b
e)

 a
n 

in
du

st
ry

 le
ad

er
. 

H
op

ef
ul

ly
, 

yo
u 

m
ay

 b
e

tt
e

r 

un
de

rs
ta

nd
 w

hy
 m

y 
co

m
pa

ny
 b

el
ie

ve
s 

th
at

 a
n 

ex
te

ns
io

n 
o

f t
he

 "
ta

x 
ho

lid
ay

" 
fo

r 
n

e
w

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l w

el
ls

 is
 ju

st
ifi

ed
. 

S
ec

on
d,

 I
 w

a
n

t t
o 

sh
ar

e 
w

ith
 y

ou
 s

om
e 

o
f o

u
r 

pl
an

s 
fo

r 
ne

w
 d

ril
lin

g 
ac

tiv
ity

 in
 M

on
ta

na
 th

at
 w

e 
an

tic
ip

at
e 

w
ill

 o
cc

ur
 if

 th
e 

Le
gi

sl
at

ur
e 

pa
ss

es
 t

he
 

in
ce

nt
iv

es
 f

o
r 

n
e

w
 a

nd
 e

nh
an

ce
d 

oi
l p

ro
du

ct
io

n.
 

M
er

id
ia

n 
b

e
lie

ve
s 

th
at

 th
es

e 
in

ce
nt

iv
es

 w
ill

 e
nc

ou
ra

ge
 c

ap
ita

l 
sp

en
di

ng
, 

w
ill

 i
nc

re
as

e 
pr

od
uc

tio
n 

an
d 

w
ill

 i
nc

re
as

e 
re

ve
nu

es
 f

o
r 

th
e 

st
at

e 
o

f M
on

ta
na

. 

M
er

id
ia

n 
is

 a
n 

ac
tiv

e 
M

on
ta

na
 p

ro
du

ce
r 

an
d 

w
e

 a
re

 c
ur

re
nt

ly
 t

he
 la

rg
es

t i
nd

ep
en

de
nt

 o
il 

an
d 

ga
s 

co
m

pa
ny

 in
 t

he
 U

ni
te

d 
S

ta
te

s 
in

 

te
rm

s 
o

f t
ot

al
 d

om
es

tic
 p

ro
ve

n 
re

se
rv

es
 (

o
f 6

 T
ri

lli
o

n
 C

u
b

ic
 F

ee
t 

E
qu

iv
al

en
t -

T
C

F
E

).
 



• 

• 



I 

'-
.-

1
3

 I'
 

I 
I 

I 
" 

I 
I' 
•",,

, 
'"

 
r 

" 
" 

" 
-1

'"
"'

-"
-'

 
C

),
 

'
.
'
 

I"
 ,I

. 
o

(
r
-
"
"
'.

J
 
r 

", 
F

' 

:5
.8

 
It

 

E
xh

ib
it 

1 
sh

ow
s 

M
e

ri
d

ia
n

's
 D

en
ve

r 
R

eg
io

n,
 w

hi
ch

 c
ov

er
s 

a 
la

rg
e 

ge
og

ra
ph

ic
 a

re
a 

fr
om

 I
nd

ia
na

 to
 th

e
 W

e
st

 C
oa

st
. 

H
ow

ev
er

, 
o

u
r 

hi
st

or
ic

al
 f

oc
us

 h
a

s 
b

e
e

n
 in

 th
e 

R
oc

ky
 M

ou
nt

ai
n 

ar
ea

. 
F

o
u

r 
st

at
es

, 
N

or
th

 D
ak

ot
a,

 W
yo

m
in

g,
 M

on
ta

na
 a

nd
 C

ol
or

ad
o 

ac
co

un
t f

o
r 

93
%

 o
f o

u
r 

15
,5

00
 b

ar
re

ls
 o

f o
il 

an
d 

28
 m

ill
io

n 
cu

b
ic

 fe
et

 o
f g

as
 p

ro
du

ct
io

n 
p

e
r 

da
y.

 
A

dd
iti

on
al

ly
, 

o
ve

r 
$4

1 
M

M
 o

r 9
5%

 o
f o

u
r 

R
eg

io
n'

s 
19

93
 c

ap
ita

l 
pr

og
ra

m
 w

ill
 b

e 
em

pl
oy

ed
 in

 t
he

se
 s

ta
te

s.
 

r 

O
ur

 P
ro

du
ct

io
n 

of
fic

es
 r

es
po

ns
ib

le
 fo

r 
th

e 
op

er
at

io
n 

o
f o

u
r 

M
on

ta
na

 a
nd

 N
or

th
 D

ak
ot

a 
pr

op
er

tie
s 

ar
e 

lo
ca

te
d 

(a
s 

sh
ow

n)
 in

 S
id

ne
y,

 

M
on

ta
na

 a
nd

 B
el

fie
ld

, 
N

or
th

 D
ak

ot
a.

 
U

po
n 

co
m

pl
et

io
n 

o
f o

u
r 

19
93

 d
ri

lli
n

g
 p

ro
gr

am
, 

w
e 

w
ill

 h
av

e 
d

ri
lle

d
 3

4 
n

e
w

 w
el

ls
 in

 th
e

 S
id

ne
y­

B
el

fie
ld

 a
re

a.
 

S
ev

en
 o

f t
he

se
 a

re
 lo

ca
te

d 
in

 M
on

ta
na

. 
2

7
 a

re
 lo

ca
te

d 
in

 N
or

th
 D

ak
ot

a.
 

T
hr

ee
/f

ou
rt

hs
 o

f o
u

r 
19

93
 S

id
ne

y-
B

el
fie

ld
 w

el
ls

 w
ill

 b
e 

dr
ill

ed
 h

or
iz

on
ta

lly
, 

w
ith

 7
 o

ut
 o

f t
he

 to
ta

l 2
5

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l w

el
ls

 lo
ca

te
d 

in
 a

 p
ilo

t 

pr
oj

ec
t 

in
 M

on
ta

na
. 

W
e

 h
av

e 
re

qu
es

te
d 

th
at

 o
u

r 
B

oa
rd

 o
f D

ire
ct

or
s 

ap
pr

ov
e 

in
cr

ea
se

d 
le

ve
ls

 o
f c

ap
ita

l t
hr

ou
gh

ou
t t

he
 D

en
ve

r 
R

eg
io

n 
fo

r 
19

94
. 

If
 

ap
pr

ov
ed

, 
th

is
 w

ou
ld

 r
es

ul
t 

in
 a

 5
0%

 i
nc

re
as

e 
o

ve
r 

o
u

r 
cu

rr
en

t 
ye

ar
 b

ud
ge

t. 
W

e
 h

av
e 

pr
op

os
ed

 5
1 

n
e

w
 w

el
ls

 (
as

 c
om

pa
re

d 
to

 th
e 

34
 i

n 
19

93
) 

in
 t

he
 S

id
ne

y-
B

el
fie

ld
 a

re
a.

 
W

e 
m

ai
nt

ai
n 

th
e 

ab
ili

ty
 to

 r
ea

llo
ca

te
 c

ap
ita

l w
ith

in
 t

hi
s 

ar
ea

, 
as

 w
el

l a
s 

th
ro

ug
ho

ut
 t

h
e

 

D
en

ve
r 

R
eg

io
n,

 b
as

ed
 o

n 
th

e 
re

la
tiv

e 
ec

on
om

ic
 s

uc
ce

ss
 o

f t
he

 w
el

ls
. 



M
ER

ID
IA

N 
O

U
l 

D
E

N
V

E
R

 R
EG

IO
N

 
H

O
R

IZ
O

N
TA

L 
V

S
. 

V
ER

TI
C

A
L 

M
UD

 M
O

TO
R

 

-..r
=V.l

..Un
I~ _

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 
_

_
 

. 
,~\

 

--
-
-

--
-
-

--
-
-

--
-
-

--
-
-

--
-
-

--
-
-

--
-
-

--
-
-

-
-
'
 
--

-
-

--
-
-



,/
 

I w
ou

ld
 l

ik
e

 to
 n

o
w

 d
is

cu
ss

 s
om

e 
of

 th
e 

sp
ec

ifi
cs

 o
f h

or
iz

on
ta

l d
ri

lli
n

g
 a

nd
 e

xp
la

in
 w

hy
 t

h
e

 a
pp

lic
at

io
n 

o
f t

hi
s 

te
ch

no
lo

gy
 is

 b
ot

h 
m

or
e 

ex
pe

ns
iv

e 
an

d 
m

o
re

 r
is

ky
 th

an
 tr

ad
iti

on
al

 v
er

tic
al

 w
e

ll 
dr

ill
in

g.
 

T
h

e
 s

ec
on

d 
ex

hi
bi

t d
ep

ic
ts

 a
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l w
el

l d
ri

lle
d

 in
 a

n 
oi

l o
r 

g
a

s 

re
se

rv
oi

r 
an

d 
a 

w
e

ll 
d

ri
lle

d
 v

er
tic

al
ly

 th
ro

ug
h 

th
e

 s
am

e 
zo

ne
. 

T
he

 e
xh

ib
it 

sh
ow

s 
th

at
 th

e 
do

w
nh

ol
e 

eq
ui

pm
en

t u
til

iz
(3

d 
to

 d
ril

l a
 v

er
tic

al
 w

el
l c

on
si

st
s 

o
f s

tr
ai

gh
t 

st
ee

l t
oo

ls
 t

h
a

t 
si

m
pl

y 
pr

ov
id

e 
th

e 

ne
ce

ss
ar

y 
w

e
ig

h
t f

o
r 

th
e

 b
it 

to
 d

ril
l. 

T
he

 e
nt

ire
 d

ri
ll 

st
rin

g 
is

 r
ot

at
ed

 f
ro

m
 t

he
 s

ur
fa

ce
 a

nd
 th

e
 b

it 
"n

at
ur

al
ly

" 
d

ri
lls

 v
er

tic
al

ly
. 

D
ril

lin
g 

h
o

ri
zo

n
ta

lly
 r

eq
ui

re
s 

th
at

 th
e 

bi
t b

e 
"s

te
er

ed
" 

in
to

 th
e

 ta
rg

et
 r

es
er

vo
ir.

 
T

he
 p

ro
ce

ss
 r

eq
ui

re
s 

do
w

nh
ol

e 
to

ol
s 

to
 c

on
tin

uo
us

ly
 

su
rv

ey
 th

e 
lo

ca
tio

n 
o

f t
he

 b
it 

an
d 

th
e 

pa
th

 o
f t

h
e

 w
el

lb
or

e.
 

T
he

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l b

ot
to

m
-h

ol
e 

d
ri

lli
n

g
 a

ss
em

bl
y 

al
so

 c
on

ta
in

s 
a 

be
nd

. 
A

 

do
w

nh
ol

e 
m

ot
or

, 
lo

ca
te

d 
be

lo
w

 th
is

 b
en

d,
 i

s 
re

q
u

ir
e

d
 to

 r
ot

at
e 

th
e 

bi
t. 

A
lth

ou
gh

 I
 h

av
e 

gr
ea

tly
 s

im
pl

ifi
ed

 t
he

 d
ow

nh
ol

e 
to

ol
 

de
sc

rip
tio

n,
 t

hi
s 

b
a

si
c 

de
si

gn
 a

llo
w

s 
us

 to
 "

st
ee

r"
 t

h
e

 b
it 

in
 t

he
 o

bj
ec

tiv
e 

re
se

rv
oi

r.
 



j 
j 
j 
j 
j 
j 
j 
j 

,:~j 

'<j 
M 

t::j 
III 

~j 
W 
j 

, j 

j 
j 

j 

j 
j 

J 
'. ',: I , . I 

j 
j 
j 

j 
j 

j 
j 
j 

j 
j 
j 

' , l 

j 
j 

j 

j 
j 
j 

j 

j 
j 
j 



\
j
 

I w
ou

ld
 l

ik
e

 to
 n

o
w

 d
is

cu
ss

 s
om

e 
o

f t
he

 s
pe

ci
fic

s 
o

f h
or

iz
on

ta
l d

ri
lli

ng
 a

nd
 e

xp
la

in
 w

hy
 t

h
e

 a
pp

lic
at

io
n 

o
f t

hi
s 

te
ch

n
o

lo
g

y 
is

 b
ot

h 
m

o
re

 

ex
pe

ns
iv

e 
an

d 
m

or
e 

ris
ky

 th
an

 t
ra

di
tio

na
l v

er
tic

al
 w

el
l d

ril
lin

g.
 

T
h

e
 s

ec
on

d 
ex

hi
bi

t d
e

p
ic

ts
 a

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l w

el
l d

ri
lle

d
 in

 a
n 

oi
l o

r 
g

a
s 

re
se

rv
oi

r 
an

d 
a 

w
el

l d
ri

lle
d 

ve
rt

ic
al

ly
 th

ro
ug

h 
th

e
 s

am
e 

zo
ne

. 

T
he

 e
xh

ib
it 

sh
ow

s 
th

at
 th

e 
do

w
nh

ol
e 

eq
ui

pm
en

t u
til

iz
ed

 to
 d

ril
l a

 v
er

tic
al

 w
el

l c
on

si
st

s 
o

f s
tr

ai
gh

t 
st

ee
l t

oo
ls

 t
h

a
t 

si
m

pl
y 

pr
ov

id
e 

th
e

 

ne
ce

ss
ar

y 
w

ei
gh

t f
or

 th
e

 b
it 

to
 d

ril
l. 

T
he

 e
nt

ire
 d

ri
ll 

st
ri

ng
 is

 r
ot

at
ed

 f
ro

m
 t

he
 s

ur
fa

ce
 a

n
d

 th
e

 b
it 

"n
at

ur
al

ly
" 

d
ri

lls
 v

er
tic

al
ly

. 

D
ril

lin
g 

ho
ri

zo
nt

al
ly

 r
eq

ui
re

s 
th

at
 th

e 
bi

t b
e 

"s
te

er
ed

" 
in

to
 th

e 
ta

rg
et

 r
es

er
vo

ir.
 

T
he

 p
ro

ce
ss

 r
eq

ui
re

s 
do

w
nh

ol
e 

to
o

ls
 to

 c
on

tin
uo

us
ly

 

su
rv

ey
 t

h
e

 lo
ca

tio
n 

o
f t

he
 b

it 
an

d 
th

e 
pa

th
 o

f t
he

 w
el

l b
or

e.
 

T
he

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l b

ot
to

m
-h

ol
e 

d
ri

lli
n

g
 a

ss
em

bl
y 

al
so

 c
o

n
ta

in
s 

a 
be

nd
. 

A
 

do
w

nh
ol

e 
m

ot
or

, 
lo

ca
te

d 
be

lo
w

 th
is

 b
en

d,
 is

 r
eq

ui
re

d 
to

 r
ot

at
e 

th
e 

bi
t. 

A
lth

ou
gh

 I
 h

av
e 

g
re

a
tly

 s
im

pl
ifi

ed
 t

he
 d

o
w

n
h

o
le

 to
ol

 

de
sc

ri
pt

io
n,

 t
hi

s 
ba

si
c 

de
si

gn
 a

llo
w

s 
us

 to
 "

st
ee

r"
 t

h
e

 b
it 

in
 t

he
 o

bj
ec

tiv
e 

re
se

rv
oi

r.
 





I 
,.

 
-

I'·
 

r 
I 

r 
r' 

I 
I 

I'
 

{ 
. 

I···
· 

r 
r 

r" 
r 
F;

~~
~9

'!
Cl

 ,/ ~
J 

'.
' 

5
B

 
le

g 

T
h

e
 c

ha
lle

ng
es

 a
ss

oc
ia

te
d 

w
ith

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l p

ro
je

ct
s 

ar
e 

gr
ea

t. 
R

es
er

vo
irs

 m
us

t b
e 

ac
cu

ra
te

ly
 m

ap
pe

d 
in

 o
rd

er
 to

 b
ot

h 
hi

t t
he

 

ob
je

ct
iv

e 
fo

rm
at

io
n 

an
d 

to
 r

em
ai

n 
in

 t
he

 ta
rg

et
ed

 z
on

e.
 

A
s 

di
ag

ra
m

m
ed

 in
 E

xh
ib

it 
3,

 d
ri

lli
ng

 "
in

 z
on

e"
 is

 p
ar

tic
ul

ar
ly

 d
iff

ic
ul

t 
in

 t
h

in
 

re
se

rv
oi

rs
 o

f l
es

s 
th

an
 5

-1
0'

. 
O

nc
e 

in
 t

he
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l 
po

rt
io

n 
of

 th
e 

w
el

lb
or

e,
 t

he
re

 r
em

ai
ns

 a
 h

ig
h

e
r 

pr
ob

ab
ili

ty
 th

at
 th

e
 c

os
tly

 b
o

tt
o

m
 

h
o

le
 d

ri
lli

ng
 a

ss
em

bl
ie

s 
w

ill
 b

e 
st

uc
k 

or
 e

ve
n 

lo
st

 in
 t

h
e

 h
ol

e.
 

O
pe

n-
ho

le
 lo

gg
in

g 
pr

oc
ed

ur
es

 a
re

 m
or

e 
co

m
pl

ic
at

ed
 s

in
ce

 t
he

 

w
ir

el
in

e 
co

nv
ey

ed
 t

oo
ls

 w
ill

 n
o

t g
ra

vi
ty

 fa
ll 

to
 t

he
 e

n
d

 o
f a

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l w

el
lb

or
e.

 

A
s 

an
 e

xa
m

pl
e,

 I
 w

ou
ld

 l
ik

e 
to

 r
ev

ie
w

 th
e 

pr
ob

le
m

s 
th

a
t w

e 
ex

pe
rie

nc
ed

 w
hi

le
 d

ri
lli

ng
 a

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l w

el
l i

n 
19

88
 in

 s
ou

th
ea

st
 

M
on

ta
na

. 
T

h
e

 d
ow

nh
ol

e 
to

ol
s 

be
ca

m
e 

st
uc

k 
w

hi
le

 d
ri

lli
ng

 in
 t

he
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l p
or

tio
n 

o
f t

he
 w

el
lb

or
e.

 
S

ev
en

 d
ay

s 
w

e
re

 lo
st

 a
tt

em
pt

in
g 

to
 r

ec
ov

er
 th

e
 s

tu
ck

 to
ol

s,
 s

et
tin

g 
a 

ce
m

en
t p

lu
g 

an
d 

dr
ill

in
g 

ar
ou

nd
 t

he
 lo

st
 to

ol
s.

 
T

h
e

 to
ta

l c
os

t 
o

f t
he

 p
ro

bl
em

 e
xc

ee
de

d 
$3

50
M

, 

w
hi

ch
 i

nc
lu

de
d 

$2
00

M
 f

o
r 

th
e 

lo
st

 d
ow

nh
ol

e 
eq

ui
pm

en
t. 

T
he

se
 c

os
ts

 a
re

 s
ig

ni
fic

an
t w

he
n 

yo
u 

co
ns

id
er

 th
at

 th
e 

co
st

 o
f a

 p
ro

b
le

m
­

fr
ee

 w
el

l 
in

 t
hi

s 
ar

ea
 is

 a
pp

ro
xi

m
at

el
y 

$1
 M

M
. 

T
h

e
 te

ch
ni

ca
l 

ch
al

le
ng

es
 a

re
 n

ot
 u

ni
qu

e 
to

 t
he

 d
ri

lli
n

g
 o

pe
ra

tio
ns

. 
D

iff
ic

ul
tie

s 
ar

e 
fr

eq
ue

nt
ly

 e
nc

ou
nt

er
ed

 d
ur

in
g 

th
e

 c
om

pl
et

io
n 

an
d 

pr
od

uc
tio

n 
ph

as
e 

o
f t

he
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l p
ro

je
ct

s.
 

P
ro

bl
em

s 
ar

e 
co

m
m

on
ly

 a
ss

oc
ia

te
d 

w
ith

 r
un

ni
ng

 a
nd

 c
em

en
tin

g 
pr

od
uc

tio
n 

ca
si

ng
, 

pe
rf

or
at

in
g 

th
e 

ca
si

ng
, 

st
im

ul
at

in
g 

th
e 

re
se

rv
oi

r 
an

d 
(li

ke
 in

 t
he

 o
pe

n 
ho

le
 c

as
e)

 c
on

du
ct

in
g 

lo
gg

in
g 

op
er

at
io

ns
. 

r 



~'
:-
. 

, 
('

j.
 

, 
. 

In
du

st
ry

 r
ep

or
ts

 o
f t

he
 i

nc
re

as
ed

 ti
m

e 
an

d 
co

st
 o

f t
he

se
 p

ro
ce

du
re

s 
va

ry
 w

id
el

y.
 

C
os

ts
 o

f 2
-3

 t
im

es
 t

ha
t 

o
f o

ff
se

t v
er

tic
al

 w
el

ls
 h

av
e 

b
e

e
n

 r
ep

or
te

d.
 

W
e

 h
av

e 
be

en
 d

ri
lli

ng
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l w
el

ls
 in

 th
e 

M
er

id
ia

n 
D

en
ve

r 
R

eg
io

n 
si

nc
e 

19
87

. 
O

ur
 e

xp
er

ie
nc

e 
ha

s 

de
m

on
st

ra
te

d 
th

at
 d

ri
lli

ng
 w

el
ls

 h
or

iz
on

ta
lly

 a
s 

op
po

se
d 

to
 v

er
tic

al
ly

 r
es

ul
ts

 in
: 

50
%

 t
o 

10
0%

 in
cr

ea
se

 in
 o

u
r 

d
a

ily
 d

ri
lli

ng
 c

os
t 

50
%

 t
o 

10
0%

 a
dd

iti
on

al
 d

ri
lli

ng
 ti

m
e 

-
an

d 
-

25
%

 t
o 

50
%

 o
f a

dd
iti

on
al

 f
o

o
ta

g
e

 d
ri

lle
d 

in
 t

he
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l p
or

tio
n 

o
f t

he
 w

el
l b

or
e.

 

In
 s

pi
te

 o
f t

he
se

 h
ig

h
e

r 
co

st
s,

 t
he

 i
nd

us
tr

y 
h

a
s 

at
te

m
pt

ed
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l w
el

ls
 w

or
ld

w
id

e 
in

 a
 v

ar
ie

ty
 o

f o
il 

an
d 

ga
s 

re
se

rv
oi

rs
. 

T
h

e
 

ec
on

om
ic

 v
ia

bi
lit

y 
o

f t
h

e
 p

ro
je

ct
s 

ha
s 

al
so

 v
ar

ie
d 

si
gn

ifi
ca

nt
ly

. 
A

 n
um

be
r 

o
f h

or
iz

on
ta

l a
tte

m
pt

s 
ha

ve
 b

ee
n 

ec
on

om
ic

 fa
ilu

re
s.

 



M
E

R
ID

IA
N

 O
~
l
 

D
E

N
V

E
R

 R
E

G
IO

N
 

F
IV

E
 Y

E
A

R
 I

M
P

A
C

T
 

-
D

R
IL

L 
10

7 
W

E
L

L
S

 

-
C

A
P

IT
A

L
 C

O
S

T
 $

11
3 

M
M

 

-
M

IN
IM

U
M

 
2 

R
IG

S
 

O
P

E
R

A
T

IN
G

 

-
$

3
.4

 M
M

/Y
E

A
R

 T
O

 8
8

 D
IR

E
C

T
 E

M
P

L
O

Y
E

E
S

 

-
3

5
0

 A
D

D
IT

IO
N

A
L 

JO
B

S
 



I w
o

u
ld

 n
ow

 li
ke

 to
 d

is
cu

ss
 o

u
r 

pr
op

os
ed

 M
on

ta
na

 d
ri

lli
ng

 p
ro

gr
am

 t
o 

de
m

on
st

ra
te

 b
o

th
 t

h
e

 r
is

k 
an

d 
ex

te
nt

 o
f w

h
a

t w
e

 a
re

 c
u

rr
e

n
tly

 

co
ns

id
er

in
g.

 
I w

ill
 f

oc
us

 o
n

 o
u

r 
E

as
t L

oo
ko

ut
 B

ut
te

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l p

ilo
t 

in
 s

ou
th

ea
st

 M
on

ta
na

. 
T

h
e

 p
ro

je
ct

 is
 n

e
a

r 
th

e 
S

he
ll 

o
p

e
ra

te
d

 

P
en

ne
l 

U
n

it 
on

 t
he

 e
a

st
 fl

a
n

k 
o

f t
he

 C
ed

ar
 C

re
e

k 
an

tic
lin

e,
 a

s 
sh

ow
n 

on
 E

xh
ib

it 
4.

 

T
h

e
 p

ro
je

ct
 w

as
 i

ni
tia

te
d 

in
 1

9
8

8
 w

he
n 

M
er

id
ia

n 
dr

ill
ed

 5
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l w
el

ls
, 

at
te

m
pt

in
g 

to
 a

ch
ie

ve
 h

ig
h

e
r 

p
ro

d
u

ci
n

g
 r

at
es

 t
ha

n 
th

e 
lo

w
 

ra
te

s 
o

f t
he

 e
xi

st
in

g 
ve

rt
ic

al
 w

e
lls

 in
 t

he
 a

re
a.

 
E

ve
n 

th
ou

gh
 h

ig
h

e
r 

ra
te

s 
w

e
re

 a
ch

ie
ve

d,
 t

h
e

 w
el

ls
 w

er
e 

st
ill

 m
ar

gi
na

lly
 e

co
n

o
m

ic
 d

u
e

 

th
e

 in
cr

ea
se

d 
co

st
 o

f t
he

 h
o

ri
zo

n
ta

l w
el

ls
. 

In
 t

h
e

 s
am

e 
ye

ar
, 

M
er

id
ia

n 
in

iti
at

ed
 a

 o
n

e
 y

e
a

r 
p

ilo
t w

at
er

 fl
oo

d 
b

y 
in

je
ct

in
g 

br
in

e 
w

a
te

r 

in
to

 a
 s

in
gl

e 
ve

rt
ic

al
 w

el
l. 

W
e

 th
en

 r
eq

ue
st

ed
 a

nd
 w

er
e 

gr
an

te
d 

ex
te

ns
io

ns
 o

f t
h

e
 p

ilo
t w

a
te

r 
flo

od
 b

y 
th

e 
B

oa
rd

 o
f O

il 
an

d 
G

as
 

C
on

se
rv

at
io

n 
in

 1
98

9,
 1

9
9

0
 a

nd
 1

99
2.

 
T

hi
s 

pr
oj

ec
t h

ad
 b

ee
n 

in
 a

 p
ro

d
u

ci
n

g
 a

n
d

 e
va

lu
a

tio
n

 p
ha

se
 th

en
 f

o
r 

4 
ye

ar
s 

un
til

 t
h

e
 

b
e

g
in

n
in

g
 o

f 1
99

3.
 

T
h

is
 y

ea
r,

 w
e

 e
xp

an
de

d 
th

is
 p

ilo
t 

pr
oj

ec
t 

by
 d

ri
lli

n
g

 7
 n

e
w

 h
o

ri
zo

n
ta

l w
el

ls
. 

W
e

 w
e

re
 a

bl
e 

to
 ju

st
ify

 th
e

se
 n

e
w

 w
el

ls
 p

ri
m

ar
ily

 b
ec

au
se

 o
f c

os
t 

sa
vi

ng
s 

an
d 

e
ff

ic
ie

n
ci

e
s 

th
at

 w
e 

ha
d 

ga
in

ed
 fr

om
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l 

e
xp

e
ri

e
n

ce
 th

ro
ug

ho
ut

 o
u

r 
co

m
p

a
n

y 
du

rin
g 

th
a

t 4
 y

ea
r 

pe
rio

d.
 

T
h

e
 e

co
n

o
m

ic
 r

es
ul

ts
 o

f t
he

se
 7

 w
el

ls
 w

ill
 i

m
pa

ct
 o

u
r 

de
ci

si
on

 to
 

m
o

ve
 fo

rw
ar

d 
w

ith
 t

he
 fu

ll 
p

ro
je

ct
 d

ev
el

op
m

en
t o

f 7
0 

w
el

ls
 in

 t
he

 E
as

t 
Lo

ok
ou

t 
B

ut
te

 p
ro

je
ct

 o
ve

r t
he

 n
ex

t 
5 

ye
ar

s.
 

D
ue

 t
o

 c
u

rr
e

n
t 

d
e

p
re

ss
e

d
 o

il 
pr

ic
e 

o
f l

e
ss

 th
a

n
 $

15
/b

bl
 in

 t
he

 a
re

a,
 t

he
se

 w
el

ls
 a

ls
o

 a
p

p
e

a
r 

m
a

rg
in

a
lly

 e
co

no
m

ic
 in

 s
pi

te
 o

f l
o

w
e

r 
dr

ill
in

g 
co

st
s 

th
a

n
 

th
e 

1
9

8
8

 p
ro

gr
am

. 

A
ga

in
, 

th
e 

re
su

lts
 o

f t
he

 h
o

ri
zo

n
ta

l d
ri

lli
ng

 a
tte

m
pt

s 
in

du
st

ry
-w

id
e,

 t
h

ro
u

g
h

o
u

t 
M

e
ri

d
ia

n
 a

n
d

 in
 o

ur
 E

as
t 

Lo
ok

ou
t 

B
ut

te
 p

ro
je

ct
, 

al
l 

de
m

on
st

ra
te

 th
e 

m
ar

gi
na

l e
co

n
o

m
ic

 n
at

ur
e 

o
f h

or
iz

on
ta

l w
el

ls
.· 



M
E

 R
ID

 IA
N

 O
m

L 
D

E
N

V
E

R
 R

E
G

IO
N

 

M
O

N
T

A
N

A
 

W
Y

O
M

IN
G

 

)(
H

IB
IT

 
4 

N
O

R
TH

 
D

A
K

O
TA

 

SO
U

TH
 

D
A

K
O

TA
 



L
/
,n

 I
.D

I 
I 

1 ~
 -.

:/.
 -<

1'
3 

S
c 

i8
 

W
ith

in
 M

er
id

ia
n,

 h
o

ri
zo

n
ta

l p
ro

je
ct

s 
ha

ve
 e

xp
er

ie
nc

ed
 m

ix
ed

 e
co

n
o

m
ic

 r
es

ul
ts

. 
A

s 
o

f A
u

g
u

st
 o

f t
hi

s 
ye

ar
, 

M
er

id
ia

n 
ha

s 
dr

ill
ed

 2
1

8
 

ho
ri

zo
nt

al
 w

el
ls

. 
T

h
e

 w
e

lls
 w

er
e 

dr
ill

ed
 in

 2
2 

pi
lo

t 
pr

oj
ec

t a
re

as
, 

te
st

in
g 

di
ff

er
en

t g
e

o
lo

g
ic

 fo
rm

at
io

ns
 t

h
a

t p
ro

du
ce

 b
ot

h 
oi

l a
nd

 

na
tu

ra
l g

as
. 

In
 t

ot
al

, 
w

e
 c

o
n

si
d

e
r 

th
e

 e
ff

or
t t

o 
be

 e
co

no
m

ic
al

ly
 s

uc
ce

ss
fu

l a
n

d
 w

e
 a

re
 q

ui
te

 p
le

as
ed

 w
ith

 o
u

r 
ov

er
al

l h
or

iz
on

ta
l p

ro
gr

am
. 

W
e

 c
an

 

de
m

on
st

ra
te

 th
is

 b
y 

p
o

in
tin

g
 o

u
t t

ha
t o

ve
r 

80
%

 o
f t

he
se

 2
18

 h
o

ri
zo

n
ta

l w
e

lls
 h

av
e 

b
e

e
n

 d
ri

lle
d

 in
 t

he
 d

ev
el

op
m

en
t o

f s
uc

ce
ss

fu
l p

ilo
t 

pr
og

ra
m

s.
 

H
ow

ev
er

, 
al

l t
h

e
se

 d
ev

el
op

m
en

t w
el

ls
 w

er
e 

dr
ill

ed
 in

 ju
st

 3
 o

f t
he

 to
ta

l 2
2 

h
o

ri
zo

n
ta

l p
ro

gr
am

s 
th

at
 h

av
e 

ad
va

nc
ed

 

be
yo

nd
 th

e 
p

ilo
t p

ha
se

. 
T

h
e

 r
em

ai
ni

ng
 1

9 
pi

lo
t p

ro
je

ct
s,

 i
nc

lu
di

ng
 o

u
r 

pr
op

os
ed

 M
on

ta
na

 p
ro

je
ct

s,
 a

re
 s

til
l i

n 
th

e 
ev

al
ua

tio
n 

st
ag

e 

an
d 

ha
ve

 n
o

t p
ro

ve
n

 e
co

no
m

ic
al

ly
 a

ttr
ac

tiv
e 

en
ou

gh
 t

o
 m

er
it 

fu
rt

h
e

r 
de

ve
lo

pm
en

t. 

W
e

 fe
el

 t
ha

t t
h

e
 m

ix
ed

 s
uc

ce
ss

 r
at

es
 r

ep
or

te
d 

by
 in

du
st

ry
 a

nd
 t

h
e

se
 r

es
ul

ts
 w

ith
in

 M
er

id
ia

n,
 d

em
on

st
ra

te
 th

e 
m

ar
gi

na
l e

co
no

m
ic

 

na
tu

re
 o

f m
os

t a
tt

em
pt

s 
a

t h
or

iz
on

ta
l d

ril
lin

g.
 

T
he

re
fo

re
, 

an
y 

in
ce

nt
iv

es
 t

o 
dr

ill
 t

he
se

 r
is

ky
 a

n
d

 c
os

tly
 h

or
iz

on
ta

l w
el

ls
 w

ou
ld

 b
e 

w
el

l 

re
ce

iv
ed

 b
y 

th
e 

in
du

st
ry

. 



I 
I 

I'
 

I'
 

I' 
r 

'" 
I 

I 
,? 

I 
, 

" 
r 

i\
i~
~ ~

f:
~~
 I
,
l
l
 

S
B

 
\
<
6
'
~
 

! 

F
 a

ct
or

s 
th

at
 e

ffe
ct

 th
e 

ec
on

om
ic

s 
o

f h
or

iz
on

ta
l p

ro
je

ct
s 

ar
e 

oi
l 

pr
ic

e,
 d

ri
lli

ng
 a

nd
 p

ro
du

ct
io

n 
co

st
s,

 p
ro

du
ct

io
n 

ra
te

 a
nd

 o
th

er
s 

su
ch

 

as
 t

he
 t

ax
es

 t
ha

t w
e 

ar
e 

di
sc

us
si

ng
 to

da
y.

 
M

os
t 

o
f t

he
se

 v
ar

ia
bl

es
 a

re
 b

ey
on

d 
o

u
r 

co
nt

ro
l. 

T
h

e
 p

ro
po

se
d 

in
ce

nt
iv

es
, 

ho
w

ev
er

, 
ar

e 

va
ri

ab
le

s 
th

at
 th

e 
st

at
e 

ca
n 

in
flu

en
ce

. 

Im
pl

em
en

tin
g 

th
e 

pr
op

os
ed

 h
or

iz
on

ta
l d

ril
lin

g 
an

d 
en

ha
nc

ed
 o

il 
re

co
ve

ry
 i

nc
en

tiv
es

 w
ou

ld
 p

os
iti

ve
ly

 im
pa

ct
 th

e 
E

as
t 

Lo
ok

ou
t 

B
ut

te
 

pi
lo

t 
pr

og
ra

m
, 

as
 w

el
l 

as
 t

he
 o

th
er

 M
on

ta
na

 p
ro

je
ct

s 
th

at
 M

er
id

ia
n 

ha
s 

un
de

r 
co

ns
id

er
at

io
n 

fo
r 

19
94

 a
nd

 s
uc

ce
ed

in
g 

ye
ar

s.
 

T
h

e
 

ec
on

om
ic

s 
o

f h
or

iz
on

ta
l w

el
ls

 d
ril

le
d 

in
 t

he
 a

re
a 

w
ou

ld
 b

e 
im

pr
ov

ed
 to

 th
e 

po
in

t t
ha

t 
th

e 
pr

oj
ec

t w
ou

ld
 c

om
pe

te
 f

av
or

ab
ly

 f
o

r 
ca

pi
ta

l 

w
ith

 o
th

er
 p

ro
je

ct
s 

w
ith

in
 t

he
 D

en
ve

r 
R

eg
io

n 
an

d 
th

ro
ug

ho
ut

 M
er

id
ia

n.
 

P
ro

vi
de

d 
th

at
 w

e 
ar

e 
ab

le
 t

o 
ec

on
om

ic
al

ly
 ju

st
ify

 m
ov

in
g 

fo
rw

ar
d 

on
 t

hi
s 

an
d 

ot
he

r 
si

m
ila

r 
pr

oj
ec

ts
, 

w
e 

es
tim

at
e 

th
at

 M
er

id
ia

n 
co

ul
d 

dr
ill

 u
p

 to
 1

07
 w

el
ls

 in
 t

he
 S

ta
te

 o
f M

on
ta

na
 o

ve
r 

th
e 

ne
xt

 5
 y

ea
rs

 a
t 

a 
ca

pi
ta

l 
co

st
 in

 e
xc

es
s 

o
f $

11
3 

M
M

. 
W

ith
 a

n 
av

er
ag

e 
o

f 4
4

 

di
re

ct
 e

m
pl

oy
ee

s 
p

e
r 

dr
ill

in
g 

op
er

at
io

n 
an

d 
w

ith
 a

t 
le

as
t 2

 d
ri

lli
ng

 r
ig

s 
op

er
at

in
g 

fu
ll 

tim
e 

fo
r 

th
e 

ne
xt

 fi
ve

 y
ea

rs
, 

w
e 

be
lie

ve
 t

h
a

t 
th

e
 

dr
ill

in
g 

ac
tiv

ity
 a

lo
ne

 w
ill

 s
ub

st
an

tia
lly

 a
dd

 t
o 

th
e 

M
on

ta
na

 e
co

no
m

y.
 

W
e

 e
st

im
at

e 
th

at
 a

nn
ua

l 
sa

la
rie

s 
o

f a
pp

ro
xi

m
at

el
y 

$3
.4

 M
M

 

p
e

r 
ye

ar
 w

ou
ld

 b
e 

pa
id

 t
o 

ap
pr

ox
im

at
el

y 
88

 e
m

pl
oy

ee
s 

di
re

ct
ly

 s
up

po
rt

in
g 

th
e 

2 
dr

ill
in

g 
op

er
at

io
ns

. 
F

ur
th

er
, 

ba
se

d 
on

 a
 4

:1
 r

a
tio

 o
f 

in
di

re
ct

 to
 d

ir
ec

t 
em

pl
oy

m
en

t, 
w

e 
es

tim
at

e 
th

at
 o

ve
r 

35
0 

ad
di

tio
na

l 
su

pp
or

t j
ob

s 
w

ou
ld

 b
e 

ne
ed

ed
 in

 s
ur

ro
un

di
ng

 c
om

m
un

iti
es

. 

r 



f:"
:"'

" 
I"

:' 
\ 

, 
' 

\..
."

,..
of

 
•
•
 , 

I :
l.

 -
:2

. 
-'

1~
 

3
B

 
11

r 

I e
nc

ou
ra

ge
 y

ou
 t

o 
st

ro
ng

ly
 c

on
si

de
r 

th
e 

pr
op

os
ed

 in
ce

nt
iv

es
 fo

r 
ho

ri
zo

nt
al

 d
ri

lli
ng

 a
nd

 e
nh

an
ce

d 
oi

l 
re

co
ve

ry
 p

ro
je

ct
s.

 
I b

el
ie

ve
 

th
at

 t
he

 in
ce

nt
iv

es
 w

ill
 s

er
ve

 to
 i

nd
uc

e 
ne

w
, 

si
gn

ifi
ca

nt
 c

ap
ita

l s
pe

nd
in

g 
in

 M
on

ta
na

 a
nd

 w
ill

 u
lti

m
at

el
y 

re
su

lt 
in

 i
nc

re
as

ed
 p

ro
du

ct
io

n 

an
d 

in
cr

ea
se

d 
re

ve
nu

es
 f

o
r 

th
e 

st
at

e.
 

I a
pp

re
ci

at
e 

th
e 

op
po

rt
un

ity
 to

 d
is

cu
ss

 th
es

e 
is

su
es

 w
ith

 y
ou

 a
nd

 I
 w

el
co

m
e 

an
y 

qu
es

tio
ns

 t
ha

t y
ou

 m
ay

 h
av

e 
fo

r 
m

e 
to

da
y.

 



TESTIMONY OF R. E. SHEFFIELD 

SHEll WESTERN E&P INC., HOUSTON, TX 

SEJWE rAxAnON"~~~~ 
~ 110' . 8 ~"~'~~ 
1IIIa1lJDl1 ... _ ~ [ ".' 

DArr.:.lx(~ 2 I l-=t)3-'·,,· ':~ 
IN SUPPORT OF LEGISLATION TO ENCOURAGE .8ft:;l NO._ -s~ \5 e 

--.;:=-...:::~---. 
HORIZONTAL DRILLING AND ENHANCED OIL PRODUCTION 

My name is Bob Sheffield. I am Western Asset Technical Manager for Shell 

Western E & P Inc., based in Houston, Texas. SWEPI, as we are sometimes 

called, explores for and produces oil and gas in the US. We have 

operations stretching from Florida to Alaska. My territory in the 

Western Asset stretches from West Texas and New Mexico up the Rockies to 

Montana and on into Alaska. In my position I am responsible for 

technical review of all new projects and preparation of our capital 

budgets. 

Shell is the largest oil producer in Montana, accounting for about 30 

percent of the 20 million barrels produced here every year. We first 

discovered oil in Montana in 1951 near Glendive. This is in what's known 

as the Cedar Creek Anticline, a prolific formation running nearly 100 

miles from Glendive through Baker and across the state line down into 

North Dakota. At the height of our development, in the late 50s and 

early 60s, there were times that we had as many as 16 drilling rigs 

operating in our field in Eastern Montana. We had major offices in 

Billings and Glendive and five field offices. Production peaked in 1964 

at 39,000 barrels of oil per day. At this time we had about 60 Shell 

employees in Montana and also employed several hundred contract service 

personnel. Although our oil production has been gradually declining, we 
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have been working hard to reduce this decline and prolong the productive 

life of the field. 

Currently we produce more than 16,000 barrels of oil a day from 460 

wells. We operate nearly 200 water injection wells, three gas 

conditioning facilities, and 50 field locations with a total investment 

of $350 million. We now have about 50 employees in Montana and pay $14 

million a year in taxes. These tax payments have been steadily 

declining as our oil production has declined. 

Although we pay a variety of taxes on our oil production, they basically 

work the same way. You take the tax rate and multiply it times our 

production volume and the price of crude oil. The combined Montana tax 

rate of about 12.7 percent is the highest oil and gas tax rate of any 

state that we operate in. The taxes we pay to Montana have been 

falling, because both our production volume and crude prices have been 

falling. 

I would like to briefly discuss some basics of oil production, 

especially defining the waterf100ds that we use extensively now in the 

Cedar Creek Anticline. The first phase of production is what we call 

Primary Production where we produce the oil with pumping units simply 

relying on the natural pressures of the formation. This continued for 

about 10 years in our field, and we were able to recover 15-20 percent 

of the oil originally inplace. Production would have declined rapidly 

and we would have sold or abandoned the field by now if we had not taken 

action to supplement natural reservoir pressures. 
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The action we took to stop the production decline was implementing 

Secondary Production, which in the case of this field is a waterf100d. 

As the name implies, in this method we pump water back into the producing 

part of the field -- usually brine or salty water that is produced with 

the oil or from deep brackish formations. The water is pumped into the 

oil producing formation to help maintain the original pressure that 

drives the oil through the rocks to the producing wells. 

It is very difficult to produce all of the oil in your existing 

formations. We have now been on Secondary Production for 30 years and 

have produced approximately 30 percent of the oil originally in place. 

We have invested $100 million in waterflood equipment, including pumps, 

flowlines, water handling and storage tanks, and a great deal· of 

electrical equipment to keep it all working. Our electricity bill alone 

is about $400,000 a month! The added cost of a waterflood has to be 

justified by the added production you can get. 

The third step in recovering additional oil is Tertiary Production. This 

is a much tougher economic decision. The oil left behind by the 

waterflood is the hardest to produce. In the mid '80s, we considered 

injecting C02 into our formation. We actively lobbied this Legislature 

for tax incentives to make this economically feasible. We said at the 

time that the economic feasibility for this proposed project was based 

upon crude prices of $27 per barrel. The project was not carried out 

because shortly after the tax incentive was passed by the Legislature, 

oil prices plummeted drastic-ally, to nearly $10 per barrel, making it 

economically impossible to carry out the project. C02 is one of the most 
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widely used Tertiary Production techniques. Others include chemicals 

such as polymers and surfactants and even steam. In most cases, this 

third phase is significantly more expensive. At the current average 

price of $12.50 a barrel for Montana oil, it is very difficult to justify 

the investment required. However, there are some operators who are 

considering tertiary projects right now. 

The oil industry has changed dramatically in the 40 years that Shell has 

been in Montana. During this time, the combination of the US government 

restricting exploration in many prime areas and this cost/price squeeze 

has forced many large US oil companies to look elsewhere for new 

opportunities. Many have taken t~eir exploration efforts overseas. 

Those of us who remain dedicated to the US have had to work smarter. 

Yes, like many industries, we have had to trim costs, including laying 

off employees. My company has cut back over 20 percent in the last few 

years. 

We have also invested heavily in new technology. First, most of our 

existing wells are all monitored electronically, so that we know exactly 

how each well is doing from a computer screen in the office. Next, we 

have taken the newest exploration tool -- three dimensional or 3D seismic 

-- and have used it extensively throughout the Cedar Creek Anticline. 

Much of this work was done in the late 80s. Now, we have interpreted 

that seismic and are attempting to further develop the area. For the 

past few years we have been drilling north of Baker in the Pine, Pennel 

and Cabin Creek areas. 
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As we move southeast in the Pennel Unit, the rock quality tends to 

deteriorate, making oil production more difficult. This picture shows 

well density in our Pennel Unit. You can see more wells in the north and 

more open spaces in the south. As the rocks thin out in the south and 

east, we cannot justify the cost of the many traditional vertical wells 

it would take to produce this. So we have experimented with horizontal 

wells that, while much more expensive, could economically recover the oil 

in this poorer part of the field. To date, our tests have been 

encouraging. 

Let me show you a simplified chart of our Cedar Creek Anticline and how 

it responds to the kind of expanded water flood we are discussing. This 

curve represents a normal production cycle, with production gradually 

falling off as years go by. The Cedar Creek Anticline 'is 40 years old 

and we are well into the later stages of production. The tax incentives 

we are proposing are to make expansion economically feasible. By 

drilling additional horizontal wells we plan to expand production and 

extend to life of this field. Without this additional investment, we 

expect this field to become uneconomic soon after the turn of the 

century. With this additional phase of investment, we think we can add 

another seven years to the field's life. Please note that the normal 

expected production, shown in blue, will be taxed at the current rates. 

It is only the incremental - or added production - shown here in red, 

that is taxed at the lower rates we are suggesting. 

We are now prepared, to move forward with a $25-30 million program of at 

least a dozen horizontal wells and perhaps 20 traditional vertical wells 
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over the next several years. If these are economically successful, we 

would probably find other locations in our field to drill horizontal 

wells in a second phase of this effort. We hope this first phase will 

add nearly 4,000 barrels of oil to our current daily production of 16,000 

barrels and 11 million barrels to the ultimate recovery of this field. 

Over the next 15-20 years we estimate that this investment will generate 

$13-15 million in additional tax revenues to the state and local 

communities. That's new revenues above and beyond the taxes we pay on 

our current production. What's more, the tax incentives will help us 

extend the life of the field, which helps extend the jobs this field 

generates -- jobs for Shell employees and many others in the community. 

We are currently evaluating the results from our second horizontal well, 

the total costs involved and the relative earning power of these wells as 

compared with other possible investment opportunities in other parts of 

my territory. When we first start in the budgeting process, there are 

always several "sure things" that are easy to approve. Then, as you 

review other projects you reach a group of investments that are closely 

competitive and "marginal" in a sense that they all just meet our 

investment criteria. These Montana wells are like that. They are 

sitting on an economic bubble, or the outer limits of our 1994 budget. 

By that I mean they are generally the most marginal of the many new 

projects that we are considering. However, when you factor in the new, 

lower taxes we are discussing, these projects improve their rate of 

return and "beat out" the other "marginal" projects. 
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So I am here today proposing that the State of Montana consider economic 

incentives for renewed investment in oil development. We have invested 

the time, technology and money to fully evaluate these prospects. We are 

asking the State of Montana to offer new, reduced tax rates on new 

investment only. (Remember, all of our existing production would 

continue to be taxed at the current higher rates.) In return for these 

tax incentives, we are prepared to invest heavily in Montana, bring more 

drilling jobs to the state, increase the life of our oil field and 

thereby prolong the duration of jobs at our field. Perhaps most 

importantly to you here, this project will generate additional tax 

revenues to the state and counties. What's more, it's not just Shell and 

Meridian, although we are clearly in the forefront and ready to commit 

large amounts of capital now. We have talked to numerous sm~ller oil 

companies who are also evaluating horizontal technology. Several have 

already drilled a few wells in Montana or are considering it. They are 

watching us here today. If we move forward together in a positive 

fashion, I think it is reasonable to expect others to invest in Montana. 

I believe this as a solution that benefits everyone. There is no loss of 

tax revenue to the state, there is only increased revenue. We will 

invest capital and create jobs. 

Some say the State doesn't need to "help" Shell because we will drill 

these wells anyway, even at the higher tax rates. Yes, we will probably 

drill some. But, returning to my investment example: At the old, higher 

tax rates, these Montana wells have strong competition for capital funds 

from other Shell projects. The lower tax rates give this project a 
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little breathing room to stay ahead of other projects. In the long run, 

that means we will be able to drill more wells in Montana, rather than 

curtailing our expansion before its completion. 

The other question we have been asked repeatedly is "Why now? What's 

your hurry?" In other words, why can't this wait until the '95 Regular 

legislative Session? 

It is a necessity that we act now! Both Shell and Meridian have done 

their homework -- the seismic has been shot, its interpretation has been 

done, we have drilled a few horizontal wells to test our theory. In 

Shell's case, we have a mature field in a decline. With an aging field 

infrastructure and declining oil production, if we do not act now the 

field won't justify further investment. We are already at the point that 

many traditional vertical wells don't make economic sense. That is why 

we must drill the more expensive and riskier horizontal wells. To revive 

the field we need to act now. My department has the budget authority to 

move forward on the projects that meet our economic criteria. Before 

long, we will begin our 1995 planning cycle. If we wait until after your 

1995 Regular legislative Session, we will be working on our 1996 budget. 

If we delay this project, or only drill part of the first phase, we may 

lose the financing for the second phase to other areas. With production 

from the Cedar Creek Anticline otherwise declining rapidly, the economics 

may never again be favorable for further development with horizontal 

wells. Thus, if we are to take steps to maximize the production from our 

Montana holdings and also maximize the tax amounts that the State and 

local governments could receive, we must be able to act now. I view this 
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as a unique opportunity, timewise as well as opportunity wise. The time 

is now and we can move forward together. 
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Thank you for giving me the opportunity to speak today. I would be happy 

to address your questions. 

9 



en 
J: 
m 
r­
r-
:e 
m 
en 
-I 
m 
::c 
z 
m 
S20 
-C -Z 
o 
• 



CCAMAP.DRW 

CEDAR CREEK ANTICLINE 

YELLOWSTONE RIVER MONTANA 

PRAIRIE CO. _ .. _ .. _ ....... \ -"1 
• WIBAUX CO. , ;"""-"-"-"-"-1 

CABIN CREEK \ 
FALLON CO. • 

1 

/\ 
. 

WILLS CREEK 1 
MONARCH 

ZONE OF MAJOR FAULTING ~"""""----

~ 

-*-
\ 

PE NNE L '~rv'V''''' 

BAKER '~~;oo~ 
\ 

CORAL CREEK \: 
~ , 

LITTLE BEAVER 

, 

SOUTH DAKOTA 

LITTLE BEAVER EAST 

CEDAR CREEK 



C
E

D
A

R
 C

R
E

E
K

 A
N

T
IC

L
IN

E
 

O
IL

·P
R

O
D

U
C

T
IO

N
 

1
2
-
2
.
-
'
l
~
 

S
6

'8
' 

50
,0

00
 ~

I -
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
~
 

40
,0

00
 0

-
-
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
 

C
 

30
,0

00
 

c..
 

o to
 

20
,0

00
 

10
,0

00
 0

-
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
•
 

o 
'
~
I
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
~
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
~
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
~
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
-
~
-
-
-
-
~
 

C
C

A
PR

O
D

2.
D

R
W

 
S

S
S

 1
1

/1
1

/9
3

 

19
52

 
19

60
 

19
70

 
19

80
 

19
90

 



14
.0

0%
 

12
.0

0%
 

10
.0

0%
 

8.
00

%
 

6.
00

%
 

4.
00

%
 

2.
00

%
 

C
o

m
p

o
si

te
 E

ff
ec

ti
ve

 T
ax

 R
at

es
 o

n 
C

ru
d

e 
O

il 

• 
S

ev
er

an
ce

 T
ax

es
 

D
 P

ro
pe

rt
y 

T
ax

es
 

0.
00

%
 

+
-'

 
I 

: 
,+

---
, 

M
T

 
W

Y
 

LA
 

N
O

 
K

S
 

U
T

 
T

X
 

N
M

 
C

O
 

O
K

 
N

E
 

S
O

 

S
ta

te
 



1) 

o 
!-r()~ 
'- 0-­
a ' 
- rl (fJ 
1: , 

'tC. rl (/) 
,JJ -

I ' .-
c: 
::l 
C) 
c: .-c. 
E 
:::J 
c.. 

D 
CD 
o 
C\I 
oj 
C\I 
o 
~ .... 
:;: 



w 
~w 
..J::J 
()Q 
-z I-J: 
ZO 
<t~ 

~" W~ 
We 
a: o 
()g 

LL a: a: 
<t~ 
C<C 
w3= 
() 

..J 

a: 
w 
.... ... 
< ------------------~ 3: 

o ~"'I---



c: 
o .-
I ' 
CJ 
::l 
-c o 
I-

D.. 
~ 
I-
m .-I ' 
I.-

-CD 
I-



A
ve

ra
g

e 
P

ri
ce

 o
f 

U
.S

. 
C

ru
d

e 
O

il 

35
.0

0 

30
.0

0 

25
.0

0 

- .c 
20

.0
0 

CO
 

.....
.....

 
15

.0
0 

.f:
It 

10
.0

0 

5.
00

 
.
~
 
_

_
_

 
o
L
t
O
~
 

0.
00

 

19
65

 
19

70
 

19
75

 
19

80
 

19
85

 
19

90
 

19
95

 



C
ru

de
 O

il 
P

ri
ce

s 

(I
I 

-
M

on
ta

na
 M

ix
ed

 
-

..
..

 ·f
ii
 

W
e

st
 T

e
xa

s 
In

te
rm

e
d

ia
te

 

25
 

t:.
.7

\H
 1

6
\\

 
6 

b 
l:2

.-
-:2

 -<
1 ~
 

0
8

 
\
~
 

20
 +

-.
 ,

 
I 
~.

;j
ij

f"
'-

I 
~
 

I :
SJ
i,
I=
--
--
_�
I-
"-
-"
--
--

.... 3
I
j
!
i
i
l
~
-
-
_
!
_
-
-
-
+
_
-
-
_
+
-
-
-
-
'
-
-
-
_
I
 

~
 

15
 
~
 

-I 
'-.

 
{ij

 
4

-
.A

 
l"

"-
-"

t·
 

-L
 

en
 
r
-
r
l
l
~
-
-
r
4
-
+
-
~
-
L
I
-

~
 

10
 

I 

5 
I
I
 

o 
+
-
-
-
-
-
~
-
-
-
-
~
-
-
-
-
-
~
-
-
-
-
+
_
-
-
-
-
-
r
_
-
-
-
-
+
_
-
-
-
-
r
_
-
-
-
-
r
_
-
-
-
-
r
_
-
-
-
-
~
-
-
~
 

N
ov

-9
0 

M
ar

-9
1 

Ju
n-

91
 

S
ep

-9
1 

O
ec

-9
1 

A
pr

-9
2 

Ju
l-9

2 
O

ct
-9

2 
Ja

n-
93

 
M

ay
-9

3 
A

ug
-9

3 
N

ov
-9

3 



(.) .-
E 
tn .-
CI.) 
en 



c.I\HIO/ I 0 

{).-::2.-~3 I 
'S1:, \8 

PENNEL WATERFLOOD UNIT 
MAJOR DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS POST 1986 

., 8 1 8 " I I 
-, I • I ..... _ • ..,.._._ ...... 

'I.,.. I I I L'L 
l~ -~ - _1':~ - - - - Yrl _. - - Y~ - -

, I • e 18 ., 

!_O .' V .1 .... " \91 V =-. , , ...... 1..,. L 
L __ vl_. __ ~~_f! __ y~_. __ '! 1., 

• , • T laG I. -lit - - -f-: 
I 81 " ... ... e l V 0 I L'l '-: I ... 1 1& '" .' '-,. I"".'.. I." • _" __ '!L .! __ '!'_ .a: __ !. .1 ~ 

L "Ie T I. .. - - - - ..L - - - - -L.1 '1. ,,: v .~ T.," T :-. I, 

'"L. 18 .e I,..,. • 81 • : 1., 
IYr - - - - ( e- - _.. ,,: T ... I L' 
, • ....... v _4t - - -r -'III' - - Y1 - - , 
_J W ""'.... I I •• v." ",.. I ' 

, , I T V 0 1 • • I" I. 
L'l I it". I - • I..,. , 1'1L V IT . ' 

, - - t. - - • - _ t __ 'lL _ 41- - Y~ - - - - ~ .... 
'-, i"" ." Ie v ,8. I' 

L'l. • ... 1. 81 • 0 1 I 
• A I I I .-

__________ ' ... - _ ..... ~ T ..,. ,'9' • I .,. I i 
==: I "'e I , -. 

L ' • " I V 8' \9 I 

., II II .. 8,'" 'T I 
v I. I .-L, __ - JIl. - 3'._ --- - _Tl_ JIl. - - i 

I .. V ~ '9': a~ ... 
I., a • ., • 8 1 • 1 i... .. 

I V. ,'" • I I I 
1._. _ t! __ ~ _ ~ - -.it" __ - - _; i... 

1& .., 18 v I I • I 
I v • I. 'a./ I aL. 
" •• I • I I I 
I ...... 1. ir- I I r Br_ - .:- - - - - t;'!1'- --~ - --f-'l_ 
I v .1 " .1 • 8 1 • 0 1 

I 

I I I /' / I - .. 
I II 18 • I I I I 
-: "'.. VI • TI" '" . "L !~ i - • - - .. - i - - -- -7'1: ---i/- - - '1 

i '" V"I 81. -: i 
"_ •• ~ / I /, I ;...,. _9_ . .....,. __ • _.'!!.. _____ ~ .!..._ J 

• RECENT VERTICAL DEVELOPMENT 

• 1993 HORIZONTAL DEVELOPMENT 

• 1994 HORIZONTAL DEVELOPMENT 

FUTDEV1.DRW SSS; 11/93 

i 

i 



::E:O 
om 
:20 
~» 
z:C -I 
l>O 
.:c 
~m 
~m 
." ~» -IZ 
5-1 c-
0° .r- 0-
"z -<m 



19
55

 

II
 P

rim
ar

y 

C
ed

ar
 C

re
ek

 A
n

ti
cl

in
e 

1m
 p

ac
t 

o
f 

H
o

ri
zo

n
ta

l 
W

e
ll

s
 

19
95

 

II
 W

at
er

flo
od

 
II

 H
or

iz
on

ta
l W

e
lls

 
D

 P
ha

se
 2

 

£
)\

H
IB

I 
r 

(3
 6

 
12

.-
:1

.-
13

 
0

8
 
)~

 



L 

f/) 
"C 

~ 
C 
::l ... U. .-- (l) .- -.c .Q 

co ctS -.-... ctS .- > 't-
0 <C ... 
c.. ... 
(.) 
CI.) .-.-
0 ... 
c.. 

IN311\J1S3/\NI NO Ntln13t1 



C rfi<osub -- Texaco exploration 
DivisIon Manager and Production Inc 
Denver Producing Division 
Western E&P Region 

November 29, 1993 

The Honorable Mike Halligan 
Chainnan 
Senate Taxation Committee 
Montana State Senate 
State Capitol Building 
Helena, MT 59620 

Dear Chairman Halligan: 

8055 E 7ufls...Ive 
;)enver CO aC237 

p 0 80x .165~O 
!Jenvar CO a0201~510 

303 793 ~01 
FAX 303 793 4975 

Texaco Exploration and Production Inc. (TEP!) has horizontal oil wells in Blaine and 
Musselshell counties in Montana. We also have secondary recovery . operations in 
Musselshell County. TEP! continues to review options for new horizontal drilling, 
secondary recovery and other oil and gas activities in Montana. 

I strongly urge your support for incentives to encourage horizontal drilling and secondary 
recovery in your state. These are costly methods that can severely limit project 
profitability. The State of Montana IS heavy tax burden on its oil and gas industry and high 
costs together put these projects in Montana at a disadvantage when compared to similar 
projects elsewhere. The proposed incentives would improve the chance that such high 
cost projects can return a profit in Montana. This, in turn., would improve the prospect of 
future drilling there. 

In closing, TEP! encourages support for these incentives. They offer real benefits for 
companies that undertake such projects, and for the State of Monta..,a and its people. 
Thank you for your review of this proposal and our thoughts on it . 

. Sincerely, 

cj)~ 

CHK/kdb 

BCC: Gail Abercrombie 
Rich Hansen 



BALLARD j<'~ SSOC' "'rES (. X~)A . In , INC. 

December 1, 1993 

Chairman Mike Halligan, 
Members Senate Taxation Committee 

RE: SB18 

Dear Chairman Halligan and Members of the Committee: 

I am writing to ask your support of SB18. This bill is an 
incentive to encourage the use of expensive, new technology to 
develop ~ oil and gas reserves in Montana. The bill in no way 
affects tax revenues on existing production, and in fact is a 
revenue enhancement bill in that it will insure development of new 
reserves and thus provide a new revenue stream to the State of 
Montana. . 

Incentives do work. Evidence of this exists in many other 
states as well as in Canadian Provinces to the north of our 
borders. They have worked in Montana, too. In 1987, when the 
legislature passed some incentive legislation, I pledged to the 
committee that my company would drill, or cause to be drilled, a 
minimum of 35 new wells in the State of Montana. In fact, we were 
responsible for 42 wells during the time that all the incentives 
existed. SB18 will result in many more than that. 

I strongly urge the committee to pass this bill· and help 
provide Montanans with a new source or revenue. 

WWB:vks 

Very truly yours, 

W. W. Ballard 

845 12th Street West I PO Box 2017,1 

Billings, Montana 59)04 

40(l/25~1-8n)O I FAX 406/259-3884 



DATE: 

TELECOPY TRANSMITI'AL 
Xerox Telecopier 7012 

406-655-6250 

December 1, 1993 

TO; Senate Taxation Committee 
Capitol Building 
Helena, MT 59624 

RE: 

FROM: 

406-443-7291 - MPA - Attn:· Gail Abercrombie 

sa 18 - Tax Incentives for Incremental on 
J. R. Keating 
CENEX Exploration & Production 
P. O. Box 21479, Billings, MT 59104 
406-655-6285 

Dear Mr. Chairman: 

~I " 

Today the posted price for Montana crude is $12.15· per barrel. 
Exploratory test wells within the state are a rarity. Total production from 
eXIsting wells is declining at a calculated rate shrinking that tax base. 

With the Montana oil industry contributing less to the total tax 
needs of the state, it seems a poor time to suggest adopting SB 18. 
However, the opposite is true. In the depressed environment of our 
industry today, 1t is only additional investments in producing areas that 
have potential for increased barrels. That portion of our business should 
be stimulated with incentives. 

Please be advised that we support and respectfully urge adoption 
of S8 18. 

Thank you. 

Sincerely, 

af{~ President 
Exploration & Production 



• 

• 

• 

• 

• 

2000 POST OAK SQULEVARD I SUITE 100 / HOUSTON, TEXAS 77056-4400 

December 1, 1993 

The Honorable 111ke Halligan 
Chairman, Senate Taxation Committee 
Montana State Senate 
State Capitol Building 
Capitol Station 
Helena, Montana 59620 

Dear Chairman Halligan and Members of the Committee: 

(713J 296-6000 

Please accept this letter as Apache Corporation's strong endorsement of the proposals to provide 
tax incentives for increasing exploration and production in the State of Montana, especially those 
incentives dealing with horizontal drilling. 

Apache Corporation has developed a significant position in Montana, and we hope to continue 
to expand. We have 29,000 acres under lease, and are participants in a horizontal well currently 
being completed. We are in the process of determining whether continued drilling and 
production make economic sense. 

As you know many states have come to the conclusion that increases in exploration and 
production for oil and gas are necessary to enhance the economy, to preserve jobs, and to 
protect their state treasuries. North Dakota, Texas, and Wyoming have already adopted 
incentive programs. Drilling and production incentives will be high on the agendas of the 
legislatures in Louisiana and Oklahoma. Tax incentives in those states have certainly encouraged 
more drilling and increased production. 

However, the proposal you have before you is unique in that it would encourage one of the most 
advanced of the high tech operations our industry has developed. This is precisely the kind of 
activity that states should encourage. Horizontal drilling can produce greater quantities of oil 
and gas in a shorter time in the most environmentally sensitive fashion because one horizontal 
well can replace many vertical wells. 

More exploration and production means more revenue for the state and more jobs for 



The Honorable Mike Halligan 
December 1, 1993 
Page Two 

'_I""~' t 

Montanans. Encouraging horizontal drilling is exactly the right thing to do at exactly the right 
time. And in light of the recent dramatic drop in the world price of crude oil, incentives to spur 
more domestic exploration and production are even more crucial to the economic health of 
producing states and to our national security. 

Again, Apache Corporation strongly supports the incentives for horizontal drilling that have been 
proposed. We urge you to move as quickly as possible to enact these incentives and to create 
more jobs and economic activity in the State of Montana. 

Sincerely, 

APACHE CORPORATION 

tid-. 7.tJJi~~ 
Urban F. (Obie) O'Brien, In 
Director, Governmental Affairs 

UFO:ob/mhc 



CHOCTAW CORPORATION 

November 30, 1993 

Senator 1'fike Halligan, Chairman 
Montana State Senate 
State Capitol Building 
Capitol Station 
Helena, 1'fontana 59620 

Dear Senator Halligan: 

Choctaw II Oil & Gas, Ltd. is a Texas limited partnership with Choctaw 
Corporation as its General Partner. 

Choctaw currently operates 79 oil & gas wells in the WillistOn Basin, 45 of 
which are located in Montana. Additionally I Choctaw holds over 41,000 acres 
under lease in Montana. 

Choctaw feels that horizontal exploration is the furore of the basin and has 
considered commissioning a study for its· application in the development of our 
leasehold acreage. However, as compared with other states where Choctaw 
operates, Montana costs -- especially taxes .- are excessive. 

Therefore, I would encourage you to suppOrt legislation being considered 
during the Special Session to stimulate oj} and gas investment in Montana. This 
is exactly the kind of incentive that would help influence my company's decision 
to invest more in Montana. 

If you would like to know more about my company and OUf experience in 
1vIontana, please call me at (713) 546-8090. Thank you for your support. 

WRB:bk 

Sincerely, 

~/~~ %.r~Cll Brow. , Jr. 
Senior Vice President 

700 MILAM, 13TH FLOOR • P.O. BOX 61585 • HOUSTON, TEXAS 77208-1585 
(713) 546·8090, FAX (713) 546·8580 



QUEST PETROLEUM CORPORATION 
Corporate Pointe 

5250 South Virginia Street, Suits 390 
Reno, Nevada 89502 

(702) 826-2700 

'-I'" I U' • 

November 29, 1993 

Senalur Mike Halligan 
Chainnan, Senate Taxation Committee 
Montana State Senate 
State Capitol Building 
Capitol Station 
Helena, MT 59620 

Dear Senator Halligan: 

Quest Petroleum Corporation is a small independent oil and gas producer operating in Montana 
and five other western stales. In recent years we have drilled three horizontal wells in Montana 
and are considering drilling additional vertical and horizontal wells and reworking existing wells 
to improve production. However, as compared with other states where we operate. Montana 
costs - in particular taxes - are excessive. 

Therefore, we would encourage you (0 support taxation legislation heing considered during (he 
Special Session to stimulate oil and gas investment in Montana. This is exactly the kind of 
incentive that would help influence Quest's decision to invest more in Montana. 

If you would like to know more about our company and our experience in Montana, please call 
me at (702) 826-2700. Thank you for your suppon. 

JVAS:jen 

Very truly yuurs, 

QUEST PETROLEUM CORPORATION 

lohn V.A. Sharp. Ph.D. 
President 

I 



Gail Abercrombie 
Executive Director 

MONTANA PETROLEUM ASSOCIATION 
A Division of the 
Rocky Mountain Oil and Gas Association 

33 S. Last Chance Gulch, Suite 2B 
Post Office Box 1186 

Helena, Montana 59624-1186 

Telephone (406) 442-7582 
FAX (406) 443-7291 

STATEMENT IN SUPPORT OF SENATE BILL 18 
before the Senate Taxation Committee 

December 2, 1993 

David A. Johnson 
President 

Montana Petroleum Association 

SEWlTE UI)(ATiON 

EXHIBiT OO._S...a.r..A-.l-.-__ _ 

DATE.. b\l.%ALoSZ Z I IC-fl3 
BIll NO. SiS I~ 

My name is Dave Johnson, and I am here as President of the Montana Petroleum 
Association to speak in support of Senate Bill 18. 

This bill encourages the use of enhanced recovery technologies that more fully 
retrieve the resource from existing fields, and the use of horizontal drilling 
technologies that also can yield greater recovery from primary production in existing 
and new fields. 

Montana Petroleum Association member Kurt Burris, president of Cardinal Drilling 
out of Billings, reports that horizontal drilling technologies are changing and 
improving every month. Over our northern border in Saskatchewan, where there has 
been more utilization of horizontal drilling, they have been running three to four 
laterals off of one bore hole. That means one drill pad for an extensive system of 
resource recovery. Less surface disturbance ... More recovery. Bill White, Deputy 
Secretary of the U. S. Department of Energy, recently cited a report that concluded 
that "new technology alone, at every reasonable price scenario, could boost 
recoverable [crude oil] discoveries by about 45 percent, and the use of advanced 
technology can have at least as much impact as price increases in terms of increasing 
resource recovery." The drilling companies of Montana have the equipment for 
horizontal drilling and enhanced recovery, and are ready to put it to use in Montana. 

Our Association members are sensitive to the perception of bringing this incentive bill 
before you at this time of budget concerns. But we cannot change the realities of 
lead time these horizontal drilling and enhanced recovery projects need in vying for 
corporate dollars. This, coupled with the fact that the lower tax rates apply only to 
the incremental production increases resulting from enhanced recovery, above the 
naturally occurring production without the enhancement, leads us to support the 
introduction and passage of this incentive proposal during this special session. 



Statement in Support of Senate Bill 18 
Montana Petroleum Association 
December 2, 1993 
Page 2 

1;)-;; -93 
SB 18' 

As Mr. Bill Ballard, president of Ballard and Associates in Billings, said in his letter 
to you, "Incentives do work. They have worked in Montana." He pledged to the 
1987 legislature to drill 35 new wells in response to the passage of an incentive in that 
legislative session, and in fact, he was involved in the drilling of 42 wells. 

In a letter to the White House, u.s. Senators, including Senator Baucus, wrote " ... we 
need to focus on preserving our domestic oil and gas industry ... " and ''by encouraging 
domestic exploration and drilling, we can keep ... dollars and the accompanying jobs, 
here at home." Senate Bill 18 is part of such a program. 

The Montana Petroleum Associations thanks Senator Halligan for his leadership in 
sponsoring Senate Bill 18, and we urge its passage as Montana's part in the 
encouragement of domestic drilling while preserving the tax revenues and expanding 
the taxable production base in Montana. 



REVENUE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE 

MEETING OF NOVEMBER 17, 1993 

SfMAT£ 1wnOH 
PW,J:~ ~.--.Ili2 ___ _ 
oATt.~kl '2, f]j~;~~: 
~ NO.' 56,.\{) .... '.!-~-;; 

Sen. Towe to both Mr. Tom Dyk of Meridian Oil and Mr. Robert Sheffield of Shell 
Western E & P, Inc. 

Are you sufficiently convinced that this time it will work even though last 
time it didn't; that you are prepared to say, okay, if you don't make $140 
million in new investment and 138 wells, and I will even spot you 20% off 
of that, that you will refund the extra tax benefit. 

Mr. Sheffield: 
I lost you on the last part of the question. 

Sen. Towe: 
$141 million of new investments is what you both indicated. Lets take 80 % 
of that--what does that amount to?--about $112 million. Lets take $110 
million--are you prepared to say that if the two of you combined don't invest 
the $112 million, that you will refund the extra benefit. Are you sufficiently 
convinced that you will make that kind of investment; to be willing to 
commit to that. 

Mr. Sheffield: 
One more time for help, would somebody help me understand the term 
refund. 

Mr. Dyk: 
Let me address the economic point and then al~o the budget point. We ewe .. 

doiog sp,r;::cethicg-tha't-is--risk¥-stm. So, no, we-are-not~ceffikjeRt-that...the... 
whete-project.::;willwgo..for-wafd. There is technological'risi<-s that we are still 
taking. I·f-tt:le-w.ells don!.t~urnwout-iike--we .. currently-project.-they.-w~e-­
not.-goir.lg ... t<r,·go-·ahead"'WithLthat.;project-. What we are doing with horizontal 
drilling is something that is new and only 6-years old. We have as much 
expertise as anybody, but we can't say it's going to work everywhere. If 
you remember, only 3 out of the 22 different projects that we tried, have 
gotten past that pilot project. Without that incentive, we may not get over 
that hurdle. So, I personally couldn't stand up and say, if we don't get the 
$140 million, I would be willing to refund it. ~m~tetl-yetJOotha~S!ogo4Qg...:to.. 
flappe~M:an-telJ...yotJ~that:the,prices··still.have-to-be---theEe. 0 ur long-term 
look at prices is that they will be at about the $17 or $18 benchmark. If we 
gain at all, we're just going to gain general inflation. You could see a 
temporary spike like you did in the Persian Gulf; but we don't control prices, 
Saudi Arabia and the OPEC nations do. I couldn't tell you that I could give 



· r~- A -13 
013 /g 

you that money back because I.8a~Mefley.euatAa"i9i'goiAg.tO!l!Je,1 ~i·veAl!th~ 
QGt)Aemie-eFlYironmen~nd-whefe-we-se&.tt\&tecJ;molegv.beadeo,,;g~owr 

we are willing to start that investment process. The 5-year look is what it 
could be given that things are as we see them. 

Mr. Sheffield: 
Now that I understand your point on refund, I would like to emphasize that 
we don't get any benefit except to the degree that we invest. 

Sen. Towe: 
Mr. Sheffield, you made the point and commented on it, and very honestly I 
think, indicating that you don't know for sure that without the incentive, 
you wouldn't be drilling some wells anyway. I think you said obviously, you 
would probably drill some. How many dollars of these figures of tax 
benefits would really happen anyway if we didn't have this incentive. 

Mr. Sheffield: 
"Fhat"woutd"'be--pura..conjecture, I think, on my part. If I could steal some 
numbers from Tom's company. Let me show you some of the risks involved 
in horizontal wells. These are wells that Meridian drilled in the (name 
inaudible) oil field, and as you can see, they had one well that started out 
producing over 150 barrels a day and then within a year declined to around 
70 to 80 barrels. Still doing pretty well, but the other wells that they drilled 
started out fess than 100, and fair!-y-rapicJ.over,..the--cotJf'se-af ... les~thaflor2-.. ,,. 
y.ear.s;o.decliRec.r-tO*teS'S"-"'than-$-a()"'8-~barrel;- This is a risky proposition. If we 
do as poorly as that bottom band of wells, this won't go very far because 
it's just not economic. On the average, we think given that part of the field 
where we can do a little bit better than that, but there's no cinch bets here 
unfortunately. We know there is oil there, but we don't know how fast we 
can get it out. 

Mr.Oyk: 
I can tell you that right now, what I recommended be done hasn't been 
approved by the Board of Directors. What we have done this year are 
marginal. What we have proposed for next year could still not get funded. 
So I can't tell you that even next years would be done or how much would 
be done. 



STATE OF NORTH DAKOTA 

OFFICE OF STATE TAX COMMISSIONER 
STATE CAPITOL, 600 E. BOULEVARD AVE., BISMARCK, NORTH DAKOTA 58505-0599 

701·224-2770 

Reoresencacive Jim Elliocc 
~OQ Trout Creek Road 
TrouC Creek, MT 59874 

Dear Representative Elliott: 

FAX 701-224-3700 TOO 701.224.2778 

November ~7, 
.. ~.::. 

In response to your request for information relating to oil production from 
horizontal wells drilled in North Dakoca, I am enclosing a spreadsheet that details 
monthly production data from July ~987 through June ~993 for each horizontal we~l. 
I have also enclosed a compucer disc containing the Lotus spreadsheet file for this 
data which should allow you to analyze the information with more flexibility. 

Just a few comments about the spreadsheet: 

a. The first four columns of the spreadsheet show the operator's 
name, the North Dakota Industrial Commission's well file 
number, the well's API number (used for t~x reporting), and 
the dates of the 15 -month exempt period applicable to the 
well. 

b. The barrels of oil produced from each well are scheduled from 
the first month of production through June 1993. 

c. There are ~91 horizontal wells listed of which 189 produced 
more than 11.6 million barrels since our lS-month new well 
exemption became effective in April 1987. Approximately 8 
million barrels have been exempt from the 6.S% oil extraction 
tax because of the new well exemption, and 3.6 million 
barrels were taxed at a reduced rate of 4% after the well's 
lS-month exempt period expired. 

d. ~~¥f~~1~~~~!~~>f~~~!i·i1~~~Tf§~Nst~~i~ji<i.e., 10 barre~~ 
._0thr_ .. ~e~s .. ~thf " ~~l~s:t:.~g~":"th~~fY-~f-~~!=-~~anl-~~E!:~dr ~ni tially or;~~" 
;.::;!c:::,;~~:Iff:':~.i~.;:;;;,~~~~., .• }~l'~s.;P.;~~J~;:= .. :1' ;<,......;,~J 

For your reference, I am also attaching a narrative that explains North Dakota's 
severance tax laws. The portion of the narrative addressing the new well exemption 
and reduced rate provisions are highlighted. 

Please call me at the number below if you need clarification of the enclosed 
spreadsheet or if you need additional information. 

CJM:lkh 
Enclosures 

Sincerely, 

C~J<-~£-~~ 
Carole Mursc~l, CPA 
Supervisor, Oil & Gas Taxes 
Phone: (70~) 224 - 3594 
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YEAR 

1994 

1995 

1996 

1997 

.1998 

COMBINED 
MERIDIAN OIL INC. and 
SHELL WESTERN E & P 

MONTANA 
PROPOSED CAPITAL DEVELOPMENT 

AND 
PROJECTED WELL COMPLETIONS 

INVESTMENT ~J~ 
($ MILLIONS) ---.. 

$ 22.450 ) ':,. }: Y-

36.150 P'~' Y-,i<, 

30.750 -,!.J . 
0' I.'~ JC. '" 

28.500 r'~;) . ;~~t ~_ ~ 

23.500 /':;,,7· -

$ 141.350 . '"' 

# WELLS gO(?, 
COMPLETIONS 

22 /?~ 

35 colt 

31 ~{.g 

28 ,.;>~ , ;.J 

22 ),).& 

138 );)C 

This information was taken from "Proposed Incentives to Attract Capital Investment 1,n Montane 

for New Drilling and Enhanced Oil Production" (Exhibit Ill) presented' by Stan Kaleczyc 

representing Meridian Oil. Revenue Oversight Committee meeting of November 17, 1993. 
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